

**Walden University ScholarWorks** 

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

# Differentiated Instruction and Flexible Grouping in Elementary **Grades**

Nancy Nicole Rochester Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

# Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Nancy N. Rochester

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

**Review Committee** 

Dr. Paul Kasunich, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. Evelyn Ogden, Committee Member, Education Faculty Dr. Leslie VanGelder, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2021

### Abstract

# Differentiated Instruction and Flexible Grouping in Elementary Grades

by

Nancy N. Rochester

MA, Walden University, 2006

BA, University of North Florida, 1996

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

July 2021

#### Abstract

At the local site, many students were not achieving necessary learning gains on state assessments. Administrators and teachers were concerned as to why students on the local level were falling short. Current trends emphasized differentiation of instruction in classrooms to meet individual student needs; however, classrooms generally adhere to a more whole group structure. Using flexible grouping to differentiate instruction allows students to be reinforced or challenged at their own skill level. The purpose of this qualitative study was to better understand if and how research-based data analysis practices are being used by third and fourth grade teachers to form flexible groups to differentiate instruction. This study was guided by Marzano's research connecting the importance of instructional methods with student achievement. The research questions examined teacher use of flexible grouping, formative assessment to drive instruction, and Marzano's identified best instructional strategies in lesson planning. Data were collected through a lesson plan checklist and semistructured interviews with teacher/practitioners, based on Marzano's framework. Participants included eight teachers (four third grade and four fourth grade teachers). Research findings suggested that teachers are aware of what differentiated instruction is but often struggle to find adequate time to group their students flexibly using the formative data that are collected in classrooms. Research reflected teachers' difficulty in finding adequate time for planning and preparation. This study may contribute to positive social change by providing district teachers and leaders with professional learning opportunities while expanding their repertoire of strategies. Educators may benefit from expanding their professional knowledge concerning flexible groups as it relates to student's skill levels.

# Differentiated Instruction and Flexible Grouping in Elementary Grades

by

Nancy N. Rochester

MA, Walden University, 2006

BA, University of North Florida, 1996

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

July 2021

#### Dedication

This study is dedicated to my loving husband, Nathan, who has afforded me the opportunity to work on my education in the most relaxing and stress-free conditions. I would also like to dedicate this work to my son Jeremy Lee Mason, who died in 2008 due to cystic fibrosis. Jeremy taught me that living life to the fullest, making the most of each day given, and constantly striving for your dreams assumes greatest importance. I hope that my educational accomplishment brings honor to my son and inspires those around me to keep striving even when the goal seems elusive. As a matter of fact, I am a living proof that everything is possible.

### Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my chair, Dr. Paul Kasunich. Throughout my journey, he has always been incredibly supportive and a positive force guiding me forward in this process. He has been a beacon of light and the voice of reason when I felt like giving up. I am so grateful that he encouraged me to meet him on the graduation stage. I also owe a debt of gratitude to Dr. Evelyn Ogden, my second chair, for her encouragement, for dialing me back, for redirecting me when I was floundering, for grounding me, and for making it all seem so easy. I appreciate all the efforts to get me to this point.

Undoubtedly, I would not be here without the support of each of these people.

I would like to recognize my family, my mom and dad, and my sisters who have always believed in me and cheered me from the sidelines. I would also like to take this opportunity to thank my friends who have been supportive of my journey. Finally, I must thank God who has given me the strength in the worst of times and the courage when I was very afraid of failure. I am living proof that with God all things are possible (NIV Matthew 19:26).

# Table of Contents

Lis	st of Tables	V
Se	ction 1: The Problem	1
	The Local Problem	1
	Definition of Terms.	3
	Significance of the Study	4
	Research Questions	5
	Review of the Literature	6
	Teacher Evaluation and Anxiety	8
	Differentiation of Instruction	8
	Assessment Based Grouping	9
	Flexible Grouping	10
	Professional Development	12
	Conceptual Framework	12
	Implications	17
Se	ction 2: The Methodology	21
	Qualitative Research Design and Approach	
	Description of the Qualitative Case Study Design	
	Participants	
	Justification for Number of Participants	
	Procedures for Choosing Participants	
	Methods for Establishing a Working Relationship	
	The second secon	5

Protecting Participant Rights	25
Data Collection	26
Description and Justification of Data Collected	27
Checklist Data	27
Data From Interviews	28
Limitations	29
Qualitative Data Collection.	31
Interviews	32
Data Analysis	33
Member Checking	34
Data Coding	34
Findings in Relation to Problem and Research Questions	37
Patterns, Relationships, and Themes Aligned With Research Questions	38
Coding and Theme Development	39
Semistructured Interviews	40
Lesson Plan Checklist	40
Findings Related to Research Question 1	42
Findings Related to Research Question 2	43
Section 3: The Project	47
Introduction	47
Rationale for the Project	48
Review of the Literature	50
Gap Between Research and Practice	52

Teacher-Centered Mentorship	53
Research Engaged Schools	54
Professional Learning Communities	55
Coaching and Mentoring	56
Feelings of Apprehension Concerning Implementation	56
Professional Development That Works	57
Project Description	59
Resources	60
Existing Supports	61
Potential Barriers	62
Potential Solutions to Barriers	62
Proposal for Implementation of Timeline	63
Roles and Responsibilities	65
Project Evaluation Plan	68
Type of Evaluation	68
Justification for Type of Evaluation	68
Overall Evaluation Goals	69
Key Stakeholders	69
Project Implications	70
Implications for Social Change	70
Importance of the Project	71
Section 4: Presentation of the Data and Findings	72
Project Strengths and Limitations	72

Recommendations for Alternative Approaches	74
Scholarship, Project Development and Evaluation, and Leadership and	
Change	77
Personal Learning	80
Reflection on Importance of the Work	82
Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research	83
Implications for Social Change	83
Implications for Methodology	83
Implications for Future Research	84
Conclusion	84
References	86
Appendix A: Project Study	101
Appendix B: The National Institute of Health (NIH) Office of Extramural	
Research Web-Based Training Certificate of Completion	126
Appendix C: Teacher Questionnaire	127

# List of Tables

Table 1. Codes and Occurrences	35
Table 2. Emerging Themes and Subcategories	36
Table 3. Data From Lesson Plan Checklist.	41
Table 4. Role, Pseudonym, and Years of Experience	44
Table 5. Timeline for Planning, Implementing, and Evaluating Project	66
Table 6. Project Members Roles and Responsibilities.	67

#### Section 1: The Problem

#### The Local Problem

In 2002, the No Child Left Behind Act mandated that teachers become highly qualified and that all students be on grade level in reading by third grade. The mandate required a higher level of achievement in classroom environments, regardless of the children's varying abilities in the class. These goals are iterated with the passing of Every Child Succeeds Act of 2015. Marzano (2001) posited that teachers live in an era when educational research is at its best. This research included research-based and evidence-backed instructional strategies that improved student outcomes in classrooms. However, according to Boyer (2014), teachers continue to struggle to meet student needs. To tackle diverse challenges within the classroom, teachers began grouping students in various ways to accommodate the different academic needs of the learners within their classrooms (Boyer, 2014).

According to the Florida Department of Education assessment data (FLDOE, 2018a), nearly 70% of students in the local district gain proficiency in reading in the third grade. However, when tested in the fourth grade, less than 50% of these students test proficient in reading, evidenced in an achievement gap of 20 percentage points between third and fourth graders (FLDOE, 2018b). Instructional practices at the local level may contribute to the decline in successful learning outcomes.

In cross-level grade meetings with third and fourth grade teachers in the district, data analysis from the Student Test for Achievement in Reading also showed an achievement gap between grade levels. Fourth graders performed at 56% proficient level

in reading; however, the same students had a proficiency level of 80% at the end of the previous year. The Florida State Department of Education requires the district to develop a school improvement plan to address the gap created by the decline in student performance between the third grade and fourth-grade levels, respectively.

Each school in the district has an instructional coach who serves as classroom support resource for teachers. Position responsibilities include assisting teachers with intervention, planning, and assistance in analyzing assessment data to formulate instructional groups. The coach at the study site for the third and fourth grades had observed that fourth-grade teachers often feel overwhelmed when using formative assessment to form needs-based groups. The instructional coach shared that effective grouping requires teachers to determine which data to use and possess the ability to disaggregate data. According to the coach, the teachers might feel comfortable using their observational skills to place students in static groups but are less confident when it comes to grouping students based on analysis of assessment data. However, the third-grade team meeting notes at the study site from October 2019 revealed that teachers seem to be more comfortable grouping students for reading based on formative data.

The problem at the study site was a lack of understanding of if and how research-based instructional strategies of differentiated instruction, including flexible grouping based on formative assessment, are used by teachers to address the academic needs of third and fourth grade students. According to Bates (2013), differentiation of instruction permits teachers to hone their instructional practices to meet the individual needs of children as recognized through observations. Differentiated instruction provides

customized learning based on the results of all students' formative assessments.

Dixon, Yssel, McDonnel, & Hardin (2014) stated that differentiated instruction is effective when educators accommodate the needs and varying abilities of their students. However, according to Marzano (2001), instruction alone is not enough. It must be paired with formative assessment to make the most accurate decisions for instructing students. The value of formative assessment in the differentiation process is the ability to use tools such as developmental checklists and anecdotal records to identify children's strengths and needs (Bates, 2013). That said, despite the well-documented value of differentiated instruction and flexible grouping, teachers often shy away from implementing flexible grouping (Schlag, 2009).

#### **Definition of Terms**

Assessment based grouping: Specific grouping based on assessment data collected to inform teacher instruction (Marzano, 2017).

*Differentiated instruction*: Tailoring instruction to meet individual needs (Tomlinson, 2017).

Flexible grouping: When students are grouped according to their skill levels but move "flexibly" with a change in their skill level (Boyer, 2014).

Formative assessment: Teachers use formative assessment to provide continuous feedback and monitoring that can be used by instructors to improve their instruction (Marzano et al., 2019).

*Grouping*: The variety of ways in which educators categorize students to provide differentiated instruction (Tomlinson, 2017).

Research-based strategies: Strategies that are practiced and backed up with sound educational research (Marzano, 2001).

Whole group instruction: The entire class is presented with information at the same time and at the same level (Tomlinson, 2017).

### Significance of the Study

Florida State Standards for English Language Arts (LAFS, 2016) require all students to demonstrate proficiency in core subjects in the elementary grades. Students performing at or above grade level on the Florida state assessments by or before the third grade are more likely to score at the proficient or even advanced levels on state assessments (FLDOE, 2018a). Being proficient is increasingly essential because Florida public school districts are continually required to perform at higher levels to maintain each school's adequate yearly progress and the district's grade of C or higher (FLDOE, 2018a).

The significance of this study is to provide increased understanding concerning the practice of research-based instructional strategies of differentiated instruction, including flexible grouping, based on formative assessment that are used by teachers to address the academic needs of third and fourth grade students. The research may provide data to support the need for staff development to differentiate between instruction and use of research-based best instructional practices in the elementary classrooms.

Administrators in the district may reflect on the results of the study and deepen their knowledge of current practices and educational pedagogy in their efforts to support teachers. This study may contribute to positive social change because the potential for

professional learning could occur if the administration deems the information from the study important enough to incorporate into the professional learning opportunities for district teachers and leaders to help them expand their repertoire of strategies.

#### **Research Questions**

Third and fourth grade elementary students are finding it difficult to maintain proficiency on state assessment and local assessments from one grade level to the next. Students performing at or above grade level by third grade are more likely to score at the proficient or even advanced levels on state assessments (FLDOE, 2018b). However, students in the fourth grade are struggling to maintain learning outcomes. According to the FLDOE (2018a), nearly 70% of students in the local district leave the third grade proficient in reading. However, when tested in fourth grade, less than 50% of the same students test as proficient in content areas (FLDOE, 2018a). The literature suggests that although educational research is at its best (Marzano, 2007), teachers are still struggling to find a variety of instructional strategies to meet the diverse needs of students (Boyer, 2014). This research study will provide analysis and results of how or if research-based practices of differentiated instruction and flexible grouping based on formative assessment are used by teachers to address the academic needs of third and fourth grade students. The research questions that best aligned with the problem, the framework, and purpose of the study are as follows:

1. How do teachers use or not use flexible grouping congruent with the researchbased Marzano framework of effective instruction? 2. How do teachers who use grouping utilize formative assessment to form flexible groups?

#### **Review of the Literature**

Third and fourth grade students struggle to perform proficiently on Florida state assessments of reading. LAFS (2016) requires all students to demonstrate proficiency in core subjects in the elementary grades. Students performing at or above grade level on Florida state assessments by or before the third grade are more likely to score at the proficient or even advanced levels on state assessments (FLDOE, 2018a). However, local students between third and fourth grades struggle to maintain each school's adequate yearly progress and the district's grade of C or higher on the yearly school grade reports (FLDOE, 2018a).

This review of literature demonstrates a need for answering the question of if and how research-based instructional strategies of differentiated instruction, including flexible grouping, based on formative assessments are used by teachers to address the academic needs of third and fourth grade students. This exhaustive review comprised over 100 peer-reviewed journals, books, and articles relating to the topics of differentiation of instruction, flexible grouping, and current research-based instructional strategies such as assessment-based grouping. The search terms and phrases that I used by themselves or in different combinations, with a view to discovering peer-reviewed research conducted in the last 5 years include the following: differentiated instruction, learner-centered teaching, learner-centered instruction, student-centered instruction, flexible grouping, assessment-based grouping, formative assessment and grouping,

elementary classrooms, grouping within elementary classrooms, instructional strategies, research-based instructional strategies, and professional development.

I used a range of internet-based search engines and databases to pursue the most current resources. Among the search engines and databases are Academic Search Complete, Education Source, Education Resource Information Center (ERIC), ProQuest, Education Research Complete, Education from SAGE, ScienceDirect, Thoreau Multi-Database Search, and EBSCO. I also used Google Scholar to find specific articles referenced within other articles.

Although many sources discussed the necessity of differentiated instruction in classrooms, little research has been conducted over the last 5 years on the use of flexible grouping within classrooms, specifically within elementary classrooms. Schlag (2009) researched 130 fifth graders to identify the relationship between flexible grouping and reading achievement from one school in southern Georgia. According to Schlag, this study could be generalized to other grade levels; however, she suggested that the study would provide an even broader understanding of reading achievement and flexible grouping if it were enlarged to multiple schools or school districts. Additionally, Schlag concluded that there is paucity of research regarding flexible grouping. While there is a plethora of information concerning differentiated instruction, more specific research needs to be created into creating small groups, flexible grouping, and their connection to student reading achievement.

#### **Teacher Evaluation and Anxiety**

Performance anxieties faced by teachers and students is one of the many challenges facing education today. According to Wilkins (2017), teachers are evaluated on what some consider their teaching quality; their students are also constantly being evaluated based on their achievement. The conundrum for both teachers and students is that classrooms are flooded with students performing at a variety of levels. Teachers are struggling to meet the diverse needs while still maintaining quality instruction for everyone. The use of grouping increased after the development of standardized tests emerged in the 1990s when teachers discovered that a one-size-fits-all approach would no longer work (Tomlinson, 2014). To manage these new circumstances, teachers began grouping to cope with the diverse needs of learners.

The state of Florida adopted the Marzano teacher evaluation model (Marzano, 2017). Florida Senate Bill 736, passed in 2011, rewrote how teachers are paid and retained across the state (Florida Senate, Every Student Success Act, 2016). To accommodate the diverse needs of students, teachers were supposed to implement Marzano's strategies, as discussed in Marzano's *The New Art and Science of Teaching* (Marzano, 2017; Stover, Sparrow, & Siefert, 2017). Marzano (2017) discussed key instructional strategies for high-yield results. These strategies are used as differentiation models in many classrooms throughout the state (Marzano, 2017; Stover, et el., 2017).

#### **Differentiation of Instruction**

Differentiation in the classroom has many names, such as adapting, customizing, tailoring, and accommodating. Adding to this list, some newer terminology used to

address the strengths, needs, and interests of all students is personalized learning and student-centered learning. These forms of learning place emphasis on the individual learner's strengths and needs by allowing students to take ownership in the classroom (Basham, Hall, Carter, & Stahl, 2016). Tobin and Tippett (2014) opined that the implementation of differentiation of instruction can be overwhelming to many teachers because it requires an innovative way of considering how curriculum is used and how instruction is implemented. Educators who consider the many ways in which students learn and attempt to incorporate varying instructional practices are known to improve student learning outcomes (Defrancesco, 2015). For example, using formative assessment to drive instruction and formulate groupings provides more student-centered learning. Flexible grouping allows teachers to embrace different interests and varying levels of readiness within the same classroom (Smets, 2017). It provides scaffolding opportunities and openings to engage students who need to be challenged. Basham et al., (2016) suggested that multiple learning opportunities provide students with more of their own voice or learning choice, thus allowing students to gain mastery in multiple ways.

#### **Assessment Based Grouping**

In the age of accountability and high-stakes testing, the demand for individualized instruction is higher than ever. The testing accountability systems, developed under No Child Left Behind (2002) and later under Every Child Succeeds Act (2015), assumed that high-stakes assessments would lead to improved academic performance (Cavendish, Adrian, Roberts, Suarez, &Wesley, 2017). However, teachers still find that effective instructional methods are lacking, which is why they often feel pressured to produce

results when it comes to student learning gains (Cavendish et al., 2017). To help ensure gains, educators must be willing to use research-based techniques to reach all students. Cherasaro, Reale, Haystead, & Marzano (2015), stated that grouping based on formative assessment is a necessity for student achievement.

Pane, Steiner, Baird, & Hamilton (2015), maintained that teachers should use formative data to personalize instruction but may find it difficult to follow through with adapting student grouping. According to Tlhoaele, Hofman, Winnips, & Beetsman (2014), the onus is on the instructor to create a "spark" for each individual learner to create meaningful experiences for them. Nevertheless, teachers are hesitant to implement differentiated instruction due to their perceptions of, lack of understanding, and the time required to plan and implement.

## Flexible Grouping

Flexible grouping can be described as grouping that is based on observed performances, instruction built through scaffolding experiences, and assessment that is an ongoing, never-ending process. Deed, Lesko & Lovejoy (2014) described flexible grouping learning tasks as processes intended to meet individual needs. Flexible grouping is a desired method because it allows teachers to connect with students in a variety of meaningful ways (Teare, 2017). Examples of such methods are teachers' connections to students through one-on-one or small group interactions, and teachers understanding areas where their students are functioning academically because they are using formative assessments as placement for flexible grouping. Valentino (2000) observed that by employing a variety of grouping strategies, teachers can work smarter and engage in

more beneficial instruction that, in turn, leads to productive teaching and learning.

Flexible grouping allows students to practice in a variety of ways throughout the unit of study based on their interests, collaboratively, or in smaller groups to learn a particular skill.

Although differentiation of instruction is emphasized, teachers often shy away from implementing flexible grouping. It is not unusual for teachers in the elementary setting to employ grouping, but simply meeting with various homogenous groups does not suffice (Smets, 2017). Flexible grouping allows teachers to embrace different interests and varying levels of readiness within the same classroom (Smets, 2017). It provides scaffolding opportunities and openings to engage students who need to be challenged. Basham et al. (2016) suggested that multiple learning opportunities empower students with more of their own voice or learning choice, allowing students the opportunity for mastery in multiple ways. Individuals learn content at varying rates; therefore, flexible groups should change as often as the data determine there is a need to regroup students.

Teachers should provide students with explicit instruction, practice, and support in areas where they are struggling, while ensuring they learn critical academic content and skills. One method for providing such support is through flexible collaborative grouping. Students learn from their peers in a collaborative setting and, as they do so, they begin to learn how to learn on their own. According to Johnsen (2016), teachers should create more flexible learning environments, incorporate multiple instructional approaches, and use data-driven instruction to promote learning gains.

Tomlinson (2015) suggested that teachers should differentiate instruction to provide individualized support for those who are struggling as well as for high achievers. Correspondingly, Johnsen (2016) maintained that teachers should create more flexible learning environments, incorporate multiple instructional approaches, and use data-driven instruction to promote learning gains.

#### **Professional Development**

Teachers may have limited understanding of what it means to differentiate and group students. Deason (2014) postulated that teachers may be willing to use differentiated instruction strategies, but many teachers struggle to implement differentiation of instruction due to varying levels of understanding of how and when to differentiate. Instructors may also struggle with inadequate time for planning, training, and gathering resources. Teachers feel the need for more support in the areas of disaggregation of classroom data and lesson planning (Deason, 2014). Stewart (2016) investigated teacher perceptions and discovered that teachers feel ineffective when they are asked to differentiate lessons and group students according to data. According to Frankling, Jarvis & Bell (2017), this is a reminder that ongoing professional development is necessary for teachers to successfully plan and implement instructional practices that are mandated. Therefore, professional development is a necessary component for effective implementation of research-based best practices.

#### **Conceptual Framework**

Marzano's (2010) studies of research-based instructional strategies provided the conceptual framework for this study. Marzano is best known for educational research

linking instructional best practices to student achievement. In this regard, Marzano's (2010) Focused Teacher Evaluation Tool pinpointed 23 essential behaviors to determine teacher efficacy within four specific areas of effectiveness. Concordantly, Carbaugh et al. (2010) developed a system for teacher evaluation that "effectively returns time to administrators for the important work of instructional coaching, working with PLCs, advancing their own professional development, and providing feedback to teachers practices that have a demonstrated positive impact on student achievement" (p. 4). The focused model relies on research-based best practices and understands effective instruction with student evidence as to the decisive factor (Carbaugh et al., 2010). The areas of expertise are designed to "guide teachers from implementation of instructional strategies to awareness of conditions for learning in the classroom, and to their professional responsibilities" (Carbaugh et al., 2010, p. 5). The use of research-based instructional strategies evidenced through student achievement is the most critical piece of the model. Student achievement has been documented with formative and summative assessments, thereby reflecting the educator's effective use of instructional strategies (Carbaugh et al., 2010). According to Klute, Apthorp, Harlacher & Reale (2017), formative assessment brought about greater performance on assessments. However, students enter the classroom with varying levels of knowledge and experiences, and they learn in a variety of ways, making it necessary to provide explicit interventions (Klute et al., 2017). Tomlinson (2017) stated that it is imperative for teachers to deliver instruction in a meaningful way by taking into consideration background knowledge and the myriad

ways in which students learn. Differentiated instruction with flexible grouping allows the teacher to do this.

Differentiation of instruction attempts to close the gap and further assist teachers in meeting the students' individual needs. Marzano's model was developed to measure instructional effectiveness and to drive targeted instruction toward future success (Carbaugh et al., 2010). In chronically low-performing schools, Cherasaro et al., (2015) suggested that teachers be paired with a turnaround partner, that is, a teacher who implements the desired instructional strategies and is adept at recognizing the individual needs of students and formatting grouping that addresses those needs. According to Feldhusen and Moon (1992), sustained academic achievement requires flexibility in grouping and continued reassessment of student progress. Flexible grouping provides needed scaffolding while also allowing enhancement for those with more background knowledge (Deason, 2014). Marzano's (2010) focused model concentrates on all aspects of planning, instruction, conditions for learning, and professional development needs, thereby leading to success for educator and student.

Specific standards from Marzano's evaluation model coincide with learning strategies considered and are as follows: Standard 1: Learner Development, Standard 2: Learning Differences, Standard 3: Learning Environments, Standard 4: Content Knowledge, Standard 5: Application of Content, Standard 6: Assessment, Standard 7: Planning for Instruction, Standard 8: Instructional Strategies, Standard 9: Professional Learning and Ethical Practice, Standard 10: Leadership and Collaboration (Marzano, Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).

In this subsection, I further elaborate on each of Marzano's standards to deepen the understanding of Marzano's role in differentiated instruction along with the flexible grouping strategy. The standards tie into the Marzano evaluation model with which teachers are evaluated. Each standard specifies ways in which teachers can implement Marzano's strategies successfully in their classrooms (Marzano Teacher Evaluation Model, 2010).

- Standard 1: Learner Development: Learner development states that the teacher understands how learners develop and recognizes patterns of learning and that development varies individually within and across cognitive, linguistic, social, emotional, and physical areas, also targeting and executing developmentally appropriate or challenging learning experiences for all students (Marzano, Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).
- 2. Standard 2: Learning Differences: This states that the teacher uses understanding of individual differences and diverse cultures within the classroom to ensure inclusive learning environments that allows each learner to meet rigorous standards (Marzano, Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).
- 3. Standard 3: Learning Environments: Learning environments states that the teacher works to create an environment that promotes personal and cooperative learning environments, thus encouraging communication and active engagement (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).
- 4. Standard 4: Content Knowledge: Content knowledge states that the teacher understands the standards, central concepts, tools of inquiry, and structures of

- their discipline(s) and creates appropriate learning experiences that make the discipline comprehensible and meaningful for students to ensure mastery of the content (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).
- 5. Standard 5: Application of Content: Application of content states that the instructor understands the principal ideas, instruments of investigation, and structures of the subject(s) they teach and supplies learning experiences that make the discipline understandable and meaningful for learners to ensure mastery of the subject matter (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).
- 6. Standard 6: Assessment: Assessment states that the teacher uses various methods of assessments to engage learners in their own growth and development, to monitor learner progress, and to guide teacher and learner decision making related to instructions (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).
- 7. Standard 7: Planning for Instruction: Planning for instruction states that the teacher plans instruction that supports every student in meeting individual learning goals by drawing upon knowledge of content areas, curriculum, and pedagogy, as well as knowledge of individual learning needs (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).
- 8. Standard 8: Instructional Strategies: Instructional strategies states that the teacher understands and uses a variety of instructional techniques to encourage learners to develop a deeper knowledge of content areas, as well as

- to build skills to apply knowledge in more meaningful ways (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).
- 9. Standard 9: Professional Learning and Ethical Practice: Professional learning and ethical practice states that the teacher/professional participates in ongoing professional development and uses evidence to continually evaluate their own educational practice, in particular the effects of their actions or choices on others (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).
- 10. Standard 10: Leadership and Collaboration: Leadership and collaboration states that the teacher leader seeks appropriate leadership roles and opportunities to take responsibility for student learning, to collaborate with learners, families, colleagues, other school professionals, and community members to ensure learner growth, as well as to advance the teaching profession (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).

### **Implications**

Marzano's model works effectively with flexible grouping since it supports strategies that go hand in hand with research-based best practices. Carbaugh, et al. (2010) stated that the areas of expertise are intended to direct teachers through understanding the conditions for optimal learning and the utilization of best-instructional strategies to fulfil the professional responsibilities. Possible project directions based on anticipated findings are that classrooms which implement a differentiated instructional model with flexible grouping could experience positive learning gains. Student achievement has been documented with formative and summative assessments, thereby reflecting the educator's

effective use of instructional strategies (Carbaugh, et al., 2010). Although there are ten standards on the current Marzano Teacher Evaluation Model (2017), only five specific standards will be addressed, since these are the ones for which information can be gathered through semi-structured interviews:

Standard 2: Learning Differences. Learning differences states that the teacher uses understanding of individual differences and diverse cultures within the classroom to ensure inclusive learning environments that allows each learner to meet rigorous standards (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).

Standard 3: Learning Environments. Learning environments states that the teacher works to create an environment that promotes personal and cooperative learning environments that encourages communication and active engagement (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).

Standard 6: Assessment. Assessment states that the teacher uses various methods of assessments to engage learners in their own growth and development, to monitor learner progress, and to guide teacher and learner decision making concerning instruction (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).

Standard 7: Planning for Instruction. Planning for instruction states that the teacher plans instruction that supports every student in meeting individual learning goals by drawing upon knowledge of content areas, curriculum, and pedagogy, as well as knowledge of individual learning needs (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010).

Standard 8: Instructional Strategies. Instructional strategies states that the teacher understands and uses a variety of instructional techniques to encourage learners to

develop a deeper knowledge of content areas, as well as to build skills to apply knowledge in more meaningful ways (Marzano Focused Evaluation Tool, 2010). These standards were chosen to address the specific aspects of the research project. The standards will be applied during the classroom visits in the same way that they would be applied during the teacher evaluation process. By applying the specific standards 2, 3, 6, 7, and 8, the researcher may gain data rich information that is considered both valid and reliable.

#### **Summary**

Today's classrooms are populated with students from all backgrounds, learning levels, and interests. Teachers must use all their resources to reach 21<sup>st</sup> century students. Flexible grouping has proven to be a successful strategy for meeting the needs of diverse populations in elementary classrooms today (Cherasaro, et al., 2015). Teachers must use all their resources to reach 21<sup>st</sup> century students. Incorporating research-based best practices, as suggested in *The Art and Science of Teaching* by Marzano (2017), allows teachers to provide appropriate accommodations for students. Further, teachers can group students flexibly to differentiate their instruction using data from provided sources. However, many teachers admit to feeling overwhelmed by the data and the number of groups that they are required to conduct daily (Tobin & Tippett, 2014).

In Section 1, I have elucidated the research problem, the foundation for the study presented from a local and nationwide perspective, the significance of the problem, and the research questions guiding the research process. This section also includes a comprehensive review of current literature based on the conceptual framework, and a

review of the broader problem, including Marzano's strategies from *The New Art and Science of Teaching* (2017) and 10 Standards from Marzano's Focused Teacher

Evaluation Model (Marzano, 2017). The studies reviewed for this project study focused on elementary students, specifically third and fourth graders and the use of best instructional strategies, and flexible grouping in these settings. However, further associations can be drawn from the literature for more research on flexible grouping within upper elementary and middle grades classrooms. A variety of possible projects can be suggested, because of which the data from the semi-structured interviews will determine the actual focus of the project and how it will be implemented in the Brandon County School District.

In Section 2, I will present the research design, methodology, procedures, and findings of this qualitative bounded case study. Section 3 includes the implementation of the project which comprised Professional Development/ Curriculum and Materials for three full days of training for district faculty and staff with agreement from district upon the completion of project and findings. Section 4 will conclude this study with a descriptive reflection of my academic journey through coursework, conducting research, writing the proposal, reviewing the literature, analyzing the data, developing the project, and finally, fully implementing the project.

### Section 2: The Methodology

## **Qualitative Research Design and Approach**

In this study, I used a lesson plan checklist and semistructured teacher interviews to obtain data concerning the use of formative assessments to plan differentiated instructional strategies and flexible grouping. The checklist was considered valid based on the seminal research provided concerning Marzano's teacher evaluation model (Marzano, 2017; Stover et al., 2017). These instructional practices have been practiced across classrooms in the United States. Next, I developed semistructured interview questions based on the Marzano framework for interviews with eight teacher/practitioners, three from elementary and three from intermediate schools, to determine how and if they used research-based grouping and assessment practices. Finally, I used the lesson plan checklist to track teachers' use of formative assessment and flexible grouping in their planning.

Because this was a qualitative case study, the research design derived logically from the problem and guiding research questions. The documentation to obtain information concerning how teachers used grouping in their classrooms was collected through a lesson plan checklist and semistructured interview questions based on Marzano's framework. Teachers' lessons plans detailed the use of formative assessment and flexible grouping during the planning stage. Doing so enabled me to collect important data through a self-created checklist.

### **Description of the Qualitative Case Study Design**

I conducted a bounded case study. Researchers have noted that a bounded case study can be considered the use of only a specific group of people involved in a specific occurrence during a specific period (Creswell, 2012; Merriam & Tisdell, 2016; Yin, 2014). My own study was bounded because it was within a small, rural school district in the southeastern United States with third and fourth grade students and teachers. I interviewed eight teachers, four third grade and four fourth grade.

This choice for research design was justified given that teachers who employ research-based instructional strategies are practitioners and experts of their craft (see Marzano, 2017). Interviews and self-created checklists have been established as appropriate tools. According to Burkholder, Crawford, & Cox (2016), knowledge is produced and created in conjunction with exchanges between the interviewer and the subject.

To determine if a case study was the most viable option for my project study, I considered other forms of research such as action research, phenomenology, and grounded theory; however, each of these approaches were rejected. Creswell (2012) stated that action research requires the researcher to identify a current situation or problem while engaging the participants or stakeholders. It also requires the researcher to implement changes during the research to improve the situation or problem (Glesne, 2011; Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). No changes were implemented during the research process. Instead, it will be left up to the discretion of stakeholders to determine if or whether changes are made to instructional practices. The focus of this research was to

explore and discover how and if research-based data analysis practices were used by third and fourth grade teachers to form flexible groups to differentiate instruction.

Another possible design was phenomenology, which is used by researchers to explore personal experiences (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Patton (2015) described phenomenology as studying the essence or essences of a shared experience. However, I rejected this model as well because I was not exploring perceptions. Instead, I sought to determine whether teachers were implementing flexible grouping into their differentiation strategies. I explored how and if research-based strategies were being implemented as opposed to teacher perceptions concerning these strategies. Finally, grounded theory is based on developing a theory from the collected data (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016; Yin, 2014). I rejected grounded theory as I did not foresee using an inductive method to analyze student and teacher perspectives, thus leading to the development of a theory concerning differentiated instruction and flexible grouping.

#### **Participants**

School District X (a pseudonym given to safeguard the district) is in the Southeast part of the United States. This small rural district consists of an elementary school, an intermediate school, a middle school, and high school. The participants were comprised of four third and four fourth grade teachers. According to the assistant superintendent of schools, the demographics consisted of 63% White students, 25% African Americans, 8% Asians, 4% other. Teaching staff consisted of 35 females and one male teacher, one guidance counselor, one instructional coach, two administrative leaders, one Title 1

teacher and support, one speech therapist, as well as eight paraprofessionals and support staff.

#### **Justification for Number of Participants**

One way for a researcher to ensure the quality of their research is to attend to the validity and reliability of the research instruments and approaches used (Burkholder et al., 2016, p. 103). Therefore, it is important to act according to the best interest of the participants to ascertain the validity of data collection during the study. Patton (2015) indicated that when selecting participants for a qualitative study, purposeful sampling should be used so that an information rich result can occur. Merriam and Tisdale (2016) described purposeful sampling as the selection of participants from a specific group who can add complexity and insight into understanding a specific case, such as research-based best practices.

### **Procedures for Choosing Participants**

Four third grade and four fourth grade teachers who had at least 3 years of teaching experience were purposely selected to participate in the study. Some teachers did and some did not use differentiated instruction with flexible grouping in their classroom routines. The teachers were willing to participate in an approximately hour long semistructured interview to provide their personal perspective on how or if they use flexible grouping in their classrooms and how or if they use formative assessment to form those groups. Also, their opinion of how Marzano's model fits into teachers' use of flexible grouping and research-based instructional practices assumed importance. Finally, the data provided from teacher -volunteered lesson plans provided discernment

concerning each teacher's personal procedures and practices in their classrooms. It also provided specific interpretive data concerning each student and the classroom, thus allowing me to gain insight into the use of Marzano's Tools and Checklist (2017) for effective classroom instruction.

# Methods for Establishing a Working Relationship

I worked in the School District X for 26 years; however, I no longer teach in the district. Thus, when inviting participants, I made them aware of this to prevent any conflict of interest. Therefore, the participants were cognizant that I was familiar with the district and the local schools to an extent but that I held no authority or supervisory role currently (see National Institute of Health, 2011). I received a certificate (#2260320) entitled *Protecting Human Research Participants* (see Appendix B). Burkholder et al. (2016) recognized the need for developing a relationship between researcher and participants for the most valid results in qualitative research. I developed and maintained a professional and trusting relationship both during and after the research process. I ensured participants of confidentiality and guided them through the process. I adhered to all standards by gaining the proper documentation and permissions needed to conduct my research.

# **Protecting Participant Rights**

Before beginning the work on this qualitative study, I completed The National Institute of Health (NIH) Office of Extramural Research Web-based training course on *Protecting Human Research Participants* (NIH, 2011) and received a certificate stating that I had successfully completed the course. The completion of the course assured me

that I could work in adherence with the rules of the NIH and that the risk for participants was exceptionally low. I had no authority over the participants and posed no threat over their jobs.

Merriam and Tisdale (2016) advised that all participants are given pseudonyms to protect their respective identities (I used TP for teacher /Participant 1). Signed consents were also acquired from the district superintendent, participating school principals, and teacher participants. All data collected were secured on my password protected computer and were also regularly backed up on an external hard drive. Any written documentation was locked securely in a safe to ensure that the data were protected during the collection process. At the end of the research and data collection, I met with participants individually to discuss any questions or concerns they may have had. This part of the process was to ensure that no harm was done during the process.

Safety and confidentiality are of utmost concern during this qualitative study. To that end, a list of actual names and their pseudonyms are kept on my password protected computer and on a separate hard disk to ensure the confidentiality of all participants. Efforts for protection before, during, and for 5 years after the completion of the research will be made to protect the identities of the district, schools, and individual participants. At the end of 5 years, all electronic and written data will be destroyed per Walden University standard protocol.

#### **Data Collection**

According to Drost (2011), data collection methods should be considered both valid and reliable. It is important to note that I collected data and developed data

collection instruments in the most reliable way (see Drost, 2011). I used two methods for data collection, including a lesson plan checklist. The checklist was validated by the seminal research provided by Marzano's (2017) model for best instructional strategies essential for high-yield results. The checklist included items concerning the teachers' use of formative assessment and flexible grouping in their lesson planning. Another source of rich data included semistructured interviews based on the Marzano framework to determine how and if they were using research-based grouping and assessment practices. I used these sources of data to determine if and how research-based practices of differentiated instruction and flexible grouping based on formative assessment were used by teachers to address the academic needs of third and fourth grade students.

# **Description and Justification of Data Collected**

The purpose of this qualitative bounded study was to better understand if and how research-based data analysis practices were used by third and fourth grade teachers to form flexible groups to differentiate instruction. Collecting appropriate data is essential to any successful qualitative study (Glesne, 2011; Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Semi structured interviews and a self-created checklist provided both reliable and valid data for the qualitative case study.

#### **Checklist Data**

The data collected through lesson plans volunteered by the eight teacher participants provided data concerning the implementation of differentiated instruction with flexible grouping. A checklist based on the Marzano framework guided the analysis of the lesson plans volunteered by the teacher/participants and provided important

information concerning whether teachers' use of flexible grouping was congruent with the research-based Marzano model of effective instruction or if they used other methods or instructional strategies. I discovered how teachers who used grouping used formative assessment to form flexible groups.

# **Data From Interviews**

According to Yin (2014), data collected through the interview process can provide more in-depth data. The interviewer must build a rapport with those being interviewed. According to Rubin and Rubin (2012), the interviewer builds rapport through proper introductions within the format of the interview and by making the interviewee aware of the guidelines and the expectation of the interview process. It is important for the research to remain objective and maintain a neutral position during the interview process so as not to avoid any biases (Yin. 2014). The semi-structured interview questions allowed the participants to share their responses without influencing their responses as to avoid any bias on part of the interviewer (Creswell, 2012). The questions focused on the teachers' use of Marzano's (2017) research-based instructional practices and the use of formative assessment data to form flexible grouping if flexible grouping occurs in the classroom. According to Merriam and Tisdale (2016), all interviews should be recorded verbatim for accuracy with the permission of participants. The recording will be transcribed to ensure the accuracy of each interview per research protocols (Creswell, 2012; Merriam & Tisdell, 2016).

Glesne (2011) suggested starting the interviews by asking questions to establish basic demographics such as family, where participants grew up, as well as education and

work. I will begin with a predetermined set of questions to ascertain the teachers' perspectives concerning the use of flexible grouping congruent with the research-based Marzano model of effective instruction. If they do not use Marzano's model, are the participants using other methods or instructional strategies congruent with research-based best practices? The researcher may also discover how teachers who use grouping utilize formative assessment to form flexible groups. Yin (2014) suggested that assessing the information and asking questions for clarification leads to deeper understanding (Glesne, 2011). Merriam and Tisdell (2016) recommended using a variety of querying questions such as hypothetical, playing the devil's advocate, and interpretive questions to deepen understanding when clarification is needed.

#### Limitations

According to Creswell (2012) a limitation is defined as a problem or a weakness that may surface during the research. The research took place in a small rural district, in an elementary and intermediate school, in a third and fourth grade classrooms in the southeastern part of the United States. One possible limitation was that the sample may not be representative of all elementary schools or all these classrooms. A second shortcoming may be that the School District X has transitions between third and fourth grade years, while most school districts in Florida do not. This may have some bearing on the drop in test scores between the performance of third grade and fourth grade students. Other limitations could be the use of a small sample size. By limiting the participants to those who have taught for no less than three years, the researcher is excluding the perspectives of younger and more enthusiastic educators. Creswell (2012)

also noted that a small sample size such as one school or one small group of participants may limit the data results.

#### **Data Collection Procedures**

Qualitative interviewing enables the hidden meanings not deciphered through observations to be addressed and explained through detailed conversations (Hatch, 2002). Data collection for this study consisted primarily of interviews with 8 classroom teachers in grades three and four, and review of lesson plans with a lesson plan checklist. Upon receiving Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval, I began my data collection process. My IRB Approval number is 04-29-20-0016362. To gain access to the participants, I first sought the permission from both the school superintendent and individual school principals. Subsequently, I contacted all potential teacher/participants by email and waited for their responses. I waited one week before sending a second follow-up email to those who had not responded previously. I contacted each respondent by text and then made a phone call to introduce myself. The teacher/participants signaled their consent using the words "I CONSENT" sent in a separate email. I then arranged a convenient time to conduct these interviews. I also requested each teacher/participant to send a sample lesson plan to use the lesson plan checklist to derive data. I collected the interview data from each teacher/participant virtually by using a meeting platform. Each interview lasted approximately 30-45 minutes. To protect the identities of participants, each teacher/participant was assigned a pseudonym.

### **Qualitative Data Collection**

Several types of qualitative data were collected as part of this case study, including teacher interviews and a lesson plan checklist. One of the advantages of using multiple points of data collection is that a variety of experiences were explored to better understand differentiated instruction and flexible grouping, as well as to use formative assessment to organize these groups. The researcher provided the teacher/participants with explicit explanation on how the data would be collected, analyzed, and recorded. District level permission was obtained from the superintendent and administrators, whereas individual consent was obtained from all participants for the interviews and access to lesson plans. I collected detailed and rich descriptions (Merriam, 2016) about how teachers differentiate their instruction, form groups, and interpret data.

There are two research questions that define the breadth of this study:

- 1. How do teachers use or not use flexible grouping congruent with the research-based Marzano Framework of effective instruction?
- 2. How do teachers who use grouping utilize formative assessment to form flexible groups?

I interviewed teachers and used a lesson plan checklist that incorporates Marzano's research-based strategies. This instrument is also congruent with the evaluation tool used in the district. I used this information to further answer the overarching research questions. The variety of experiences and voices of the teacher/participants served to provide "rich data" as described by Merriam, (2016). The

perspectives of teachers are important in answering the two research questions, thereby enriching each teacher/participant's unique point of view.

The rationale for using both interviews and the lesson plan checklist is to satisfy the parameters of the study and to provide multiple perspectives relating to the use of research-based strategies, formative assessment, and grouping.

#### **Interviews**

According to Patton (2015), interviews are important in qualitative research because they help researchers understand what is on someone else's mind. In this study, semi-structured interviews were used to gain perspective of each teacher/participants viewpoint. This data was gathered through flexibly worded questions that allow the participant to add additional information, when required. This also allows the researcher to respond to the situation at hand (Merriam, 2016).

Participants were interviewed using a semi-structured protocol that was approved by the researchers committee and the IRB for further safeguards. The individual interviews were recorded using the voice recorder on my laptop computer. The semi-structured interview of teacher/participants comprised 12 predetermined questions, including follow-up probes, to elicit more information when necessary. The informal environment allowed me the opportunity to develop rapport with the participants so that I was able to ask follow-up or probing questions based on their responses to preconstructed questions. According to McNamara (2009), the strength of the general interview guide approach is the ability of the researcher to ask clarifying questions, when necessary, to enhance the overall meaning of the participants' answers. The purpose is to

ensure that the same general areas of information are collected from each interviewee; this in turn provides more focus than a conversational approach, while still providing freedom and adaptability in getting information from the interviewee (McNamara, 2009). The researcher remains in control with this type of interview approach, but flexibility takes precedence based on perceived prompts from the participants (Turner, 2010).

# **Data Analysis**

Data analysis is the process of converting raw interview data into evidence-based interpretations for published reports (Rubin & Rubin, 2005). I collected the interview data from each teacher/participant virtually by using a meeting platform. I made each participant aware that I would be using the voice recorder on my personal computer for complete accuracy. I began the analysis of the data gathered by transcribing each teacher/participant's interview. I personally transcribed each interview using my personal computer by listening to all questions and answers and typing them into a Word document. Subsequently, I checked the transcriptions for accuracy against the recordings. These interview transcripts were shared with the participants to allow for member checking. The participants received their transcripts by email and responded by email with revisions, corrections, and eventual agreements to the content. I revised all the transcripts and could obtain a final approval from all the participants. The transcripts were stored in a password-protected file on my personal computer. The hard copies are stored in a locked filing cabinet in my home office.

## **Member Checking**

Member checking, also known as participant or respondent validation, is a technique for exploring the credibility of results. Data or results are returned to participants to check for accuracy and resonance with their experiences. Member checking is often mentioned as one validation technique (Birt, Campbell, Cavers, Scott & Walter, 2016). The teacher/participants were given the opportunity to change their responses if necessary. Finally, I examined the interviews to see if any trends emerged on the use of differentiation and flexible grouping in classrooms.

Upon transcribing the data, I read and reread the content of the transcripts looking for themes or common ideas that the interviews shared. I went line by line to commence the coding process. I made notes on each transcript of any themes or ideas that I saw. I also noted anything that was unusual about each teacher/participant's answers to the interview questions.

# **Data Coding**

According to Rubin and Rubin (2005), coding is an optimal way to organize and present data. By using evidence-based interpretation, I was able to identify five emerging themes to address the two research questions. As shown in Table 1 below, the themes were differentiated instruction, flexible grouping, formative assessment, research-based strategies, and professional development. I coded further based on these five emerging themes and put coded words into subcategories. For example, under differentiated instruction, I created the subcategories of meeting individual needs and individualized instruction. Under the umbrella of flexible grouping, I placed classroom grouping and

assessment-based grouping. Another emerging theme from the interview questions is formative assessment with a subcategory of desired outcomes and lastly, professional development with subcategories of sustainable implementation, research-based, and instructional strategies. Refer to Table 1 for codes and number of occurrences.

Table 1

Codes and Occurrences

Codes		Occurrences	
MIN=	Meeting individual needs	8	
CG=	Classroom grouping	7	
FG=	Flexible grouping	8	
FA=	Formative assessment	8	
IS=	Instructional strategies	4	
DO=	Desired outcomes	8	
PD=	Professional development	8	
RB=	Research-based	8	
SI=	Sustainable implementation	5	
DI=	Differentiated instruction	8	
II=	Individualized instruction	8	
ABG=	Assessment based grouping	6	
AOI=	Apprehension of Implementation	4	

**Table 2** *Emerging Themes and Subcategories* 

Themes	Subcategories		
	of emerging		
	themes		
Differentiated	Meeting		
instruction	individual		
	needs and		
	individualized		
	instruction		
Flexible	Classroom		
grouping	grouping,		
	flexible		
	grouping, and		
	assessment-		
	based grouping		
Formative	Desired		
assessment	outcomes		
Professional	Apprehension		
development	of		
	implementation,		
	sustainable		

implementation,
research-based,
and
instructional
strategies

# Findings in Relation to Problem and Research Questions

This project was centered on the problem of the study, that is the lack of understanding if and how research-based instructional strategies of differentiated instruction, including flexible grouping based on formative assessment, are being utilized by teachers to address the academic needs of third and fourth grade students. The data were analyzed and presented in more detail in the subsequent sections. One of the primary outcomes was that teachers must better understand Marzano's model and that teachers need professional development on research-based instructional strategies. The results addressed the research questions, including use of differentiated instruction and flexible grouping, as well as formative assessment and use of research-based instructional strategies. The findings did not reveal that teacher/participants were unaware of how to use formative assessment tools to target students for flexible grouping, but it did reveal a difference in the comfort levels for planning and preparation based on results. It is also noted that teachers' implementation of research-based instructional strategies varied. In the summary of findings, it was observed that teachers had participated in some type of professional learning, either on their own or through the district, but none had specifically participated in professional learning centered on research-based instructional strategies.

All participants agreed that more professional development was necessary for the cohesive implementation of strategies, especially across grade levels.

Although the teachers stated that they enjoy the opportunity to go out of their classrooms to attend a professional development, most of them felt that it created a sense of anxiety having to take time away from their classrooms. Several teacher participants recognized the need for professional development that really works, specifically professional learning that translates to recognizable student outcomes. During the interviews, it was also shared that many times when professional development takes place, it does not provide anything new and therefore, feels like a waste of instructional time. The teacher/participants accentuated the need for sustainable strategies with built-in support from administrators, coaches, and mentors.

# Patterns, Relationships, and Themes Aligned With Research Questions

To best address the aligned problem related to the study, it was important to compare the data collected with the experience of participants as well as with the educational backgrounds of the teachers/participants. The nature of the research questions targeted the depth in which local teachers used differentiated instruction with flexible grouping and formative assessment to form groups. Two of the teachers were from the private sector and were not trained formally as educators. This anomaly affected the level of understanding that these teacher/participants have concerning methods of assessment and using them to form their flexible groupings. The analysis of these interviews also

highlights a comparison to themes from the literature review and conceptual framework for the study.

Overall, teacher/participants felt that they understand the meaning of differentiated instruction and flexible grouping, but the "how to" part was questionable for several participants. Every participant conceded that they could use more explicit learning concerning using formative assessments to form grouping. The most notable finding was that all teacher/participants realized that their understanding of instructional strategies was uncertain, but when prompted with examples, all of them were able to discuss strategies that they used regularly. Most were unsure of whether the strategies that they frequently used would be considered research based. Teacher participant 3 and 6 stated, "I could use some training on that", meaning research-based instructional strategies.

# **Coding and Theme Development**

Merriam (2016) recommends that qualitative analysis begins with a process of category construction, sorting categories and data, and naming the categories. With the data collected from the teacher interviews and lesson plan checklists, the process used for discovering themes included recognizing repeating messages, which were assigned codes (Creswell, 2012; Glesne, 2011; Merriam, 2016). Codes emerged as data were collected and the more common codes fell into thematic groupings and subcategories. Due to the narrow focus of the study, there was some overlap in theme categories. For example, even though codes revealed for differentiated instruction included three distinct subcategories, namely, flexible grouping, assessment-based grouping, and classroom

groupings, these could logically be combined under the larger theme. Refer to Tables 1 summary of codes and to understand how these codes were connected as themes.

### **Semistructured Interviews**

The informal environment of the interviews allowed me the opportunity to develop rapport with the participants, because of which I could ask follow-up or probing questions based on their responses to pre-constructed questions (Turner, 2010). The interviews were conducted using a communication platform allowing participants to be interviewed in the comfort of their homes. This provided a relaxed atmosphere for both the interviewer and the interviewees. The interviewer set up a time based on each interviewee's schedule and sent a reminder email the evening before to verify that the time established was conducive. The interviewer explained the process at the beginning of the interview so that the participants knew exactly what would occur.

Data was also collected by reviewing each teacher/ participant's lesson plans. I used a lesson plan checklist to determine the use of differentiated instruction and flexible grouping congruent with the research-based Marzano model for effective instruction. The checklist included five applicable learning standards. Yin (2009) stressed the importance of reviewing data-rich documents as an important resource in case studies for supporting the interview data.

#### **Lesson Plan Checklist**

Table 3 demonstrates the data retrieved from the lesson plan checklist. I used the checklist for each teacher/participant's lesson plans to determine the degree to which each teacher incorporated Marzano's learning standards. There are 10 standards in all, but

only five were applicable to this study. These five standards are concerning lesson preparation, instruction, the use of a variety of assessments, as well as recognizing that classrooms do vary when it comes to different types of learners. Established criteria was also taken from the teacher evaluation tool ranging from not using to being innovative in one's approach. There were eight teacher/participants' (TP), and each number illustrates the percentage of teacher/ participants along with their use of the research-based standard. No teacher was in the "not using" or "beginning" phase. Specifically, I calculated each category by dividing the number of teachers who exhibited each standard by the total number of participants. Therefore, if one out of eight teachers displayed understanding of the standard, that would calculate to .125, whereas if two out of eight teachers displayed understanding of the standard, that would equal .25. Similarly, three out of eight equals .375, and four out of eight equals .50 and so on. Therefore, I determined that every participant was actively using the research-based standard, although it varied between developing, applying, and innovating. None of the participants were "not using" or "beginning".

Table 3

Data From Lesson Plan Checklist

Marzano's standards	0 = Not using	1= Beginning	2 = Developing	3 = Applying	4 = Innovating
Standard 2: Learning differences	0	0	.25	.375	.375
Standard 3: Learning environment	0	0	.375	.375	.25

Standard 6: assessment	0	0	.25	.375	.375	
Standard 7: Planning for instruction	0	0	.375	.50	.125	
Standard 8: Instructional strategies	0	0	.375	.375	.25	

All teachers exhibited knowledge of the standards and were in the development phase, the application stage, or the innovating stage for each of the five standards. The table displays that teachers were being most innovative when it comes to Standard 2: learning differences and Standard 6: assessment.

The data also showed that teachers struggled the most in instructional planning. According to teacher/participant 3, she does not feel that there is adequate time for instructional planning for the varying levels of students that are represented in their individual classrooms.

# **Findings Related to Research Question 1**

Overall, TP 1-8 had a good understanding of what it means to differentiate instruction to meet individual students' needs. Each of the eight teachers were able to explicitly state that differentiated instruction is "the ability to meet all students' individual needs". Each teacher/participant defined differentiated instruction verbatim. Teachers recognized the learning differences among their students and are accustomed to using a variety of assessment tools to adjust teaching methods to better reach individual learners.

TP 1,4,5, and 7 stated that they were comfortable with using formative assessments to tailor instruction and to form flexible groups, while TP 2,3,6, and 8 admitted that they struggled with interpreting the overwhelming amount of data and had difficulty making decisions about overall grouping. Each participant used flexible grouping in some way in their classroom and were able to use key words to describe what flexible grouping meant, such as changing groupings frequently and groups that are fluid. TP 1, 4, and 5 were found to be the most innovative in their approach to flexible grouping. It is interesting to note that the teachers who felt most comfortable with differentiation and grouping were also the most experienced in terms of teaching. However, TP 2, 6, and 4 admitted that they are less comfortable with the preparation and planning for instruction to meet individual needs. All teacher/participants pointed out that they did not have enough time for planning and preparation and added that they spent a great deal of their personal time making lesson preparations. All teacher/participants stated that they often feel beleaguered with the amount of work required to feel successful in the classroom. They also reported that time to change groupings when new data is available is always an issue. According to the interview data and the personal observations from the teacher/participants, all participants would benefit from some further professional development concerning instructional strategies to help them feel more secure in interpreting data and planning for grouping.

### **Findings Related to Research Question 2**

All eight teacher/participants used formative assessment for decision making concerning grouping. Teacher/2, 3, and 6 admitted that they struggled when trying to

interpret data to inform grouping. The other six felt comfortable with their ability to use the data from a variety of assessments. All eight participants discussed the need for more time to plan for instruction and for differentiating instruction. They also reported that time to change groupings when new data is available is always an issue. According to the interview data, participants would benefit from some further professional development concerning instructional strategies to help them feel more secure when planning for grouping.

All participants had to seek clarification concerning Marzano's Model for research-based strategies. Only TP 5 was aware of Marzano's educational research concerning using research-based strategies for best results. Each of these eight participants also recognized learning standards 2, 3, 6, 7, and 8 from the teacher evaluation tool, but indicated that they were unaware that they formed part of Marzano's model. Five of the eight participants sought clarification as to the meaning of instructional strategies when asked if they are using a variety of instructional strategies in their classrooms. Upon clarification, it was discovered that all of them were including Marzano's standards in their instruction along with other research-based instructional strategies, although the level of implementation was varied. The ability to implement seemed to naturally coincide with each teacher's years of classroom experience.

Table 4

*Role, pseudonym, and years of experience of teacher participants* 

Role of Participant	Pseudonym Teacher/Participant (TP) #	Years of experience
3 <sup>rd</sup> grade classroom teacher	TP 1	5 years
4 <sup>th</sup> grade classroom teacher	TP 2	3 years
3 <sup>rd</sup> grade classroom teacher	TP 3	3 years
4 <sup>th</sup> grade classroom teacher	TP 4	6 years
3 <sup>rd</sup> grade classroom teacher	TP 5	9 years
4 <sup>th</sup> grade classroom teacher	TP 6	3 years
3 <sup>rd</sup> grade classroom teacher	TP 7	5 years
4 <sup>th</sup> grade classroom teacher	TP 8	4 years

Table 4 illustrates the role, the teacher/participant label as Teacher/Participant (TP) and assigned number to each teacher with a pseudonym plus the number of years they have been teaching. This information is relevant because the data showed that teachers with less experience had more difficulty in the planning and preparation for instruction. They also struggled with interpreting formative assessment data to form their flexible groups. Two of the teachers indicated that their educational background was in secular fields, but they started teaching and loved it so much that they pursued their certification. However, both admitted there were times when it created a difficulty due to the many terms and jargon used in education. TP 6 specifically discussed that she often feels anxious about all the terms she is expected to know along with implementing initiatives and strategies as they are required. Meanwhile, TP 4 and 5 had the most understanding of all the terminology and they also were the most innovative in their

approaches to grouping and using formative assessments to guide their instruction. TP 1 and 7 also had an effective grasp on what differentiated instruction and flexible grouping means and how groups could be implemented based on their most current data.

### **Summary**

In Section 2, I presented the research design, the methodology, procedures, and findings of this qualitative bounded case study. I discussed the specific results obtained from the lesson plan checklists developed from Marzano's Essential Tools and discussed the findings from the one-one-one interviews conducted with the teacher/participants providing rich data concerning grouping practices and use of formative assessment data.

Section 3 includes the implementation of the project which comprised of the full Professional Development Plan with curriculum and materials provided for three full days of training for district faculty and staff with agreement from district upon the completion of project and findings.

### Section 3: The Project

#### Introduction

According to Marzano (2017), educators face continuously increasing requirements from federal and state mandates. The Every Student Succeeds Act (2015) has significantly changed the requirements and expectations for all public schools in the country. One of the many changes is that professional development must be targeted to improve student achievement. Therefore, professional development should involve educators deepening their knowledge of academic content or broadening their understanding of instructional techniques.

One way of meeting individual student's needs is through research-based instructional strategies. Marzano (2017), a leading educational researcher, provides provided teachers with nine high-yield instructional strategies proven to increase student learning outcomes. Marzano et al. (2001) explained each strategy as well as the research behind it and its practical classroom application.

The development of a 3-day professional training titled *Marzano's Research-Based Strategies for High-Yield Results* is intended to provide third and fourth grade district teachers with explicit instruction in Marzano's instructional strategies to be implemented in reading classrooms across three elementary schools in a rural Florida district. The project focused on training based on Marzano's nine high-yield strategies with an expected deliverable classroom implementation of each of the nine strategies.

## **Rationale for the Project**

The principal rationale for a professional development training, based on my research findings, is to improve knowledge and skills to facilitate individual, schoolwide, and district-wide improvements for the purpose of increasing student achievement.

A new paradigm for staff development recognizes the power of teacher experiences and encourages teams of teachers planning lessons together, critiquing student work and reviewing curriculum and materials as a group (Guskey, 2000). According to McTighe et al. (2004), students make meaning when they are asked to inquire, think at higher levels, and solve problems. By introducing Marzano's (2016) research-based strategies in a professional setting, teachers are being provided with essential skills to impact learning outcomes across grade levels.

Bates and Morgan (2018) opined that professional development should have a positive impact on both teacher practice and student learning outcomes. However, Bates and Morgan acknowledged that most training falls short of the intended goal. The analysis of data revealed the need for a professional development training that focused on teacher understanding of research-based instructional strategies, as well as the time it takes to fully implement best practices in the classroom. Creswell (2013) described qualitative research as one in which the researcher makes multiple meanings of individuals' experiences. The researcher collects open-ended data in a narrative setting with the intent of developing themes from the data (Creswell, 2013).

From the developed themes discovered in the data collection process, I was able to determine that although teachers understood differentiated instruction with flexible

grouping, they struggled with understanding research-based instructional strategies and with determining specific ways to incorporate them into their daily practice. The two research questions focused on are as follows: How do teachers use or not use flexible grouping congruent with the research-based Marzano framework of effective instruction? Secondly, how do teachers who use grouping utilize formative assessment to form flexible groups?

Although the teacher/participants are adept when it comes to grouping flexibly, there is a lack of congruence with incorporating Marzano's (2017) framework for effective instruction. Teachers were uncertain on how to define research-based strategies. They were also not sure if they had incorporated research-based instructional strategies into their teaching practices. Marzano's nine high-yield strategies has been successful in developing greater student outcomes. Teacher/participants suggested that although they are provided with professional learning opportunities, they are rarely meaningful or have a lasting impact on learning outcomes.

Teacher /participants stated that they are well versed in the use of a variety of formative assessments to form their flexible groups; however, they admitted to struggling with the analysis of a variety of data as well as difficulty with the implementation of grouping. All the participants expressed apprehension concerning the use of the many data points required for grouping students. Despite using a variety of formative assessments, they are still unable to achieve success in learning gains. This ambiguity and ambivalence amongst local teachers led to the belief that a meaningful professional development training would be appropriate. Therefore, a 3-day professional development

training could provide teachers with the needed "know how," thereby filling the gap between understanding and implementation (see Marzano, 2015).

The problem, as stated in Section 1, and the use of Marzano's (2017) research-based instructional strategies as the framework, is addressed throughout the content of the project. For example, each session includes daily learning outcomes based on Marzano's research-based strategies, incorporates hands-on activities to ensure understanding, and integrates the development of mini lessons taught by teachers as a demonstration of improved knowledge and skills. This is followed by peer evaluations and embedded coaching and mentoring. The project's success also depends on the interaction of PLCs.

### **Review of the Literature**

The genre that I selected for the project study was a professional development training. According to Brown and Militello (2016), administrative leaders are often named as the most important influence on teachers and their practices. Professional development is considered the most meaningful tool that principals employ to impact teachers and learning outcomes. Development of a 3-day training best aligned with the initial problem of the study, which was related to the use of research-based instructional strategies and formative assessment data to structure flexible grouping for more dynamic differentiated instruction.

The literature review includes a volume of both current and seminal research concerning professional development. The decision to include seminal research served to provide a connection between professional development of the past and the expectation for a new and improved sort of training. The major difference in the seminal research as

opposed to current research is that there is a new demand for specific results by offering professional development. In the past, teachers participated in professional learning, but there was little or no requirement for a deliverable product that in some way proved that the professional learning had meaning for teacher and student outcomes. Marzano (2001) and Marzano, Pickering, & Pollock (2005) documented factors that positively influence student achievement. Considerations relating to professional development are among the factors identified by the researchers.

Hiebert, Gallimore, & Stigler (2002) confirmed the existence of the gap in today's reform-oriented society: "In spite of the continuing efforts of researchers, archived research knowledge has had little effect on the improvement of practice in the average classroom" (p. 3). Furthermore, Ray (2008) conducted a research study that deeply reflected teacher perception concerning professional development. Teachers and researchers have concurred with the need for a paradigm shift concerning the existing approach for professional learning. Ray suggested that one approach would be to provide explicit training in implementing research-based instructional strategies to shift teacher attitudes.

I conducted the literature search using multiple databases, limiting the search to peer-reviewed journals, and by using Boolean operators and phrases targeting professional development AND teachers/educators AND methods. I expanded the search to include professional development AND research-based instructional strategies, in turn adding assessment, sustainable professional development, organizational change, and continuous improvement as keywords. Additionally, I used the term gap between

research and practice. The literature review results assisted in the development of the 3-day professional learning experience incorporating Marzano's (2017) nine instructional strategies for high-yield results. These strategies are supported by literature and lead to growth in student outcomes when implemented with fidelity.

The movement to differentiate instruction in the general education classroom in response to the diversity of population has gained increasing momentum both in the United States and internationally, with Tomlinson's (1999, 2014) model of differentiated instruction, or differentiation, being the most widely cited and visible approach. However, teachers still report a feeling of helplessness and hopelessness in finding the answer to bring true success to their teaching. Although support for differentiation and use of research-based strategies is widespread, this approach to teaching and learning has not been implemented with fidelity in most K to 12 settings, where a one-size-fits-all instruction style remains common (Brighton, Hertberg, Moon 2005; Callahan, 2017; Tomlinson, 2016). One possible explanation is that teachers abandon the idea of differentiating instruction and implementing new strategies when the task becomes too time consuming and overwhelming (Sherman, 2009).

### **Gap Between Research and Practice**

The research-to-practice gap is a long-standing issue and concern in education that has been extensively researched. Bondy and Brownell (2004) suggested that the research-to-practice gap still exists because there is a fundamental separation between research-based knowledge and practical-based knowledge. This may be because teachers fail to see the connection between the research and the relevance to their classroom

practice. Darling-Hammond, Hyler, Gardner, & Espinoza (2017) suggested that professional development is often not sustainable because teachers are not given the necessary time that it takes to thoroughly learn and implement new strategies in the classroom. Their research highlighted the importance of creating professional development opportunities that "frequently provide built-in time for teachers to think about, receive input on, and make change to their practice" (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017, p. 14). Overall, many teachers continue to report unmet development needs. There is a mismatch between the development activities that teachers themselves feel that they need, typically involving active and collaborative learning, and those that they have access to in their professional lives, which involve passive dissemination of information (McElearney, Murphy, & Radcliffe, 2019). Teachers long for the type of active professional development that has long-lasting results. According to Antoniou (2013) current professional development is perceived by teachers as ineffective and lacking relevance to teacher and student needs. Antoniou concluded with a similar message from a two-year longitudinal study of primary teachers linking effective professional development with supportive environments for teaching and learning (Antoniou, 2013).

### **Teacher-Centered Mentorship**

One way to provide a bridge between the gap in research and the gap in practice is through teacher-centered mentorship. Providing teachers with a powerful mentorship may help ease the anxieties experienced through reflecting on their own pedagogy in the classroom (Saylor, McKenzie, & Sacco, 2018). However, Gardiner and Weisling (2018) found that even mentors feel that there is a lack of preparation for the complexity of the

diverseness of each individual classroom. Specifically, mentors struggled to manage relationships between administrators, teachers, and students (Gardiner & Weisling, 2018). Regardless of these impediments, teacher-centered mentoring is considered an effective tool. Kolman, Roegman, and Goodwin (2017) stated that the role of teachers as mentors is a necessity for innovation in schools. Mentorship is a powerful and appropriate strategy when used effectively. Kolman, Roegman, and Goodwin (2017) also suggested that this shift places a great deal of responsibility on the mentor and the administration to choose teacher practitioners who are considered highly effective in implementing research-based strategies.

# **Research Engaged Schools**

Dack (2018) argues that another way to close the gap is for schools to become research engaged. He suggested that three responses are necessary for this to occur: 1) research engagement on the part of all teachers and leaders; 2) creating schools and school networks as professional learning communities; and 3) adopting a workable methodology (namely, research–design–development) for teachers and leaders to put research into practice and tailor innovations to specific school contexts (Dack, 2018).

Another effective method for research engaged schools is through action research. Specifically, action research and collaborative action research are two methods for research engagement among colleagues. Martell (2016) suggested that as teachers make progress toward becoming researchers concerning their own classrooms and data, they begin to feel a sense of empowerment in development of their own schema.

Collaborative research is also an effective method for teachers to become researchers, but it also gives them the opportunity to work in collaboration with another educator who shares an interest or is experiencing the same challenges in their classroom.

# **Professional Learning Communities**

PLCs have become popular over the past ten years in education as an alternative for attending off-site professional development trainings. In the local districts, many schools have implemented PLCs as school funding was cut and there was less money in the budget for professional development training. The idea that teachers' collaboration can improve their practice is almost a truism in the school change literature. In general, authors on school reform do not often "argue in favor of isolated practices" (Riveros, 2012, p. 605). Today, PLCs are "one of the most prominent features of teacher organization in schools," and they have "become nearly ubiquitous in the K-12 environment" (Kruse & Johnson, 2017, p. 589). According to Spencer-Johnson (2018), PLCs endeavor to build collaboration, share experiences, and support each other in their classroom practices. Yet teachers report that while this may be the intention, often groups become gripe sessions and are not positive experiences at all, thus wasting valuable planning and preparation time. Teachers also report that they feel anxious because PLCs are directly tied to the teacher evaluation process (Spencer-Johnson, 2018).

According to Spencer-Johnson (2018), it is important for the teaching profession to have a more comprehensive understanding of how PLCs work in schools. According to Riveros (2012), the benefit of PLC initiatives is that they clearly articulate "what it means to be a professional, what professional learning is, and why communities are the best

scenarios for professional learning beyond romantic and trivial claims about group learning and community life" (p. 610). PLCs with well-defined parameters provide the foundation for the type of growth that occurs in the highest functioning of teacher collaboration with student improvement at the core (Spencer-Johnson, 2018).

## **Coaching and Mentoring**

Coaching and mentoring is an important step in providing the needed supports for teachers during the professional learning process. Coaching and mentoring was often mentioned as an important professional design element in study findings. For example, Snyder, Algina, Hemmeter, McLaughlin, McLean, Sandall (2018) found that professional learning is much more impactful when paired with coaching and mentoring. Kretlow and Bartholemew's (2010) study over the course of twenty years discovered best practices for professional learning. They found that one of the key ingredients to meaningful and long-lasting results involves embedded coaching and mentoring after the conclusion of professional learning.

# **Feelings of Apprehension Concerning Implementation**

According to Tomlinson (2017), schools should cultivate a sound professional development strategy to build teacher efficacy concerning differentiated instruction.

Oftentimes, teachers hesitate to differentiate their instruction because they do not feel confident in their abilities to do so (Deason, 2014). In this regard, Stewart (2016) investigated teacher perceptions and discovered that teachers question their abilities to interpret data and develop lesson plans with confidence. Research has suggested that preservice teachers may not be adequately prepared for the complexity of teaching reading

to students in the university setting. This leaves the teacher with feelings of apprehension concerning the implementation of research-based instructional strategies in the classroom (Hindman, Connor, Connor, & Morrison, 2020). Current teachers are unlikely to have been exposed to differentiated instruction and research-based instructional strategies during their K-12 education and need continuous professional development to provide the necessary role models to build new practices.

Tomlinson (2016) suggested that expecting teachers to differentiate instruction without adequate professional development is setting them up for eventual failure. In a very recent research study, teachers acknowledged the need for professional development more than ever (Rivero, 2020). Rivero (2020) concluded that teachers need relevant, content-focused, and actionable professional development that is both teacher and student-centered.

Richards and Skolits (2009) studied the ways in which sustained instructional change may transpire. They discovered that teachers adopted a new instructional strategy with greater fidelity when they were given on-site support following the professional development training. Teachers who received in classroom modeling and other supports successfully were found to adopt a new strategy more than those who did not receive any interventions.

# **Professional Development That Works**

As teacher/practitioners, we are constantly searching for professional development that really works. In my own teaching experience, I would sit in trainings and feel that it was a waste of my time for the most part. I would rather be in my own

classroom instructing than sitting in another training that seemed irrelevant to my teaching experience. All eight teacher/participants stated that while they felt the need for more training concerning research-based instructional strategies, each one of them echoed the need for professional development that is sustainable over time. Able, Boyd, Bell-Hughes, Eaker-Rich, Galzier, & Mallous (2018) proposed that a critical issue for novice teachers is the ongoing need for support as along with sustainable professional development. Teachers shared their teaching dilemmas with colleagues in a PLC set up with a problem/solution model as a framework. Teachers discussed ongoing classroom difficulties ranging from struggles with curriculum and instruction to the need for professional development that was "doable." Ellis (2019) noted that professional development must go beyond the need for information. The study's findings reflected the need for more guidance in research- based learning strategies and differentiated instruction. In addition, participants noted the need for imbedded mentoring and coaching, as well as critical feedback concerning their own practices.

While there are several key components for sustainable professional development, one important factor is the time to reflect upon the new learning. Darling-Hammond et al. (2017) describe reflective practice as the time set aside to think about learning and to make connections with one's own practice. The focus is on an important instrument of change in the context of teacher's professional learning practices (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017).

# **Project Description**

Based on the findings of the study and the review of literature concerning professional learning, the project best suited to address the findings from the research is a three-day professional development training aimed at instructing third and fourth grade teachers with acquiring and implementing research-based instructional strategies. Marzano's strategies for High-Yield results are designed to enhance student achievement and classroom learning outcomes. Information obtained from the study seems to suggest that teachers would benefit from ongoing support with incorporating strategies even after the training days are through. Cohorts will be established with teams and there will be a mentor or coach assigned to assure that the strategies are being used in the classroom with fidelity. Opportunities for peer observations and embedded feedback among teachers is essential as well. The overall design calls for the infusion of the researchbased strategies to be incorporated over a nine-month period where teachers will first receive instruction concerning each of the nine instructional strategies in a three-day training. The training session will take place during pre-planning of the school year. This will allow teachers to freely attend the sessions without needing substitutes for their classrooms. Thereafter, three strategies will be implemented and practiced over the course of three months.

A new strategy will be introduced at the beginning of the month and practiced regularly throughout the month. The teaching and incorporation of the strategy must be included in the teacher's lesson plans for leadership. Coaches and peers will do observations on a rotation with written feedback left for each teacher so that they may be

aware of strengths and weaknesses in the implementation. School leaders will also do an observation during each of the three-month spans to observe the strategy being practiced in the classrooms. This is not a punitive observation, but rather a learning experience for teachers and leadership. All observations are purposed to stimulate self-reflection on professional learning and action planning for future professional learning. Mentoring and coaching will be embedded along with two required peer observations and one observation by an administrator or leader. The teacher participants will be grouped into grade level cohorts and small learning communities will be the vehicle for observations and peer mentoring. Each teacher will be responsible for creating a lesson plan that will contribute to the cohort to form a mini unit that may then be shared throughout the other cohorts. Cross grade-level meetings may occur throughout the process. (See Appendix A for project large-group session agenda, supporting tools and worksheets, additional resources list, self-reflection tool, and formative evaluation tool).

#### Resources

The resources needed include the two workshop leaders for the large group sessions, including the three-day professional learning with a partial day for teams to meet and plan in their cohort. Four previously selected Instructional Coaches will be available to assist with questions or any other needs potentially occurring throughout the training. Also, Robert Marzano will open the session with a recorded video to introduce his nine High-Yield Instructional Strategies. Each of the coaches will work with two grade level teams and each cohort will have approximately four-to-six participants. It is most ideal to keep the number small to increase the feasibility of peer observations. Each

coach will work with the two teams meeting with them monthly and conducting at least one classroom observation during the three-month span of introducing a new instructional strategy. The school will serve as the facility for the three-day training and each individual school will serve as the place for observations, cohort meetings, and support.

Administration support will be solicited to provide substitutes for teachers to conduct peer observations and for peers to observe in their classrooms during each of the three months. The substitute will rotate between classes to minimize the need for substitutes in classrooms. Administrative support will also be needed to form cohorts and small learning communities consisting of four-to-six grade level teachers. The teachers will be given access to Google Docs to share their lesson and unit plans amongst the other cohorts of teachers.

## **Existing Supports**

Administration has already given their support for the professional learning plan and has agreed to the terms of the follow-up activities. They are willing to provide the resources necessary to ensure the success of the plan during the nine- month span.

Coaches have also given their support and remain committed to providing the teachers with the necessary support during this new learning process. The goal is for teachers to be successful in not only learning research-based instructional strategies, but also in incorporating these strategies into their classroom practice.

Each individual school has also pledged to provide the resources such as coaches, rooms for cohort meetings, and the connectivity needed to allow teachers to support each other online among the other cohorts.

#### **Potential Barriers**

There is a possibility that the administration would not allow the whole third or fourth grade levels to participate due to limited resources for substitutes. Curtailing the scope of participants would also limit the number of participants for the grade level cohorts, therefore interfering with teachers' ability to do peer observations and mentoring within their cohorts. Also, instructional coaches have other responsibilities and may have limited time to provide teachers with the observations and frequent feedback. If the training is made mandatory amongst third and fourth grade teachers, it could potentially interfere with the overall success of the plan. If full support and buy-in is not achieved, then the need for systematic organizational change may not occur, thus hindering the required improvement in student learning outcomes.

Another possible barrier is not having the funding for substitutes as and when they are needed. There may also be a lack of funding for the two guest presenters. In the absence of adequate finding, the professional development plan may not be as effective as it could be. I will have received authorization from leadership and will have met with coaches and mentors so that they understand their role in the process.

#### **Potential Solutions to Barriers**

The best possible solution for all teachers participating is to obtain buy-in from administration at the beginning so that there is no question concerning the expectation for

all third and fourth grade teachers to participate. Besides receiving authorization from leadership, I will have met with coaches and mentors so that they understand their role in the process. This meeting will help all parties to understand what the expectations are and allow for brainstorming and problem solving at the front rather than waiting for issues to occur and then trying to address it. Coaches must have a workable schedule, so that they can still attend to their other responsibilities. The cohorts are split among the four coaches and should understand that observation days are designated on the calendar in advance and cannot be changed regardless of the circumstance. Additionally, teacher observation days are scheduled ahead of time and may not be tampered with. This will reduce the possibility of teachers not being given the resources needed to fulfil their role as support for their peers.

A possible solution for funding would be to write a grant to receive special funding for the initiative. Schools may also apply for foundational scholarships that are available to sites for special projects or initiatives. Although this process could take time, if necessary, it can be added into the timeline to accommodate the need.

#### **Proposal for Implementation of Timeline**

The proposed plan will be presented to the district and local school site administrators by July 2021. I will contact the coaches/mentors after approval is received from district and individual sites. Coaches will meet by the end of July, after approval is received and the implementation plan will be laid out in detail so that the coaches fully understand the responsibility of the mentorship. At the beginning of August, during preplanning, teachers and coaches will be involved in a three-day professional development

training. This training session will be the beginning of an ongoing strategy for improving student learning outcomes that, in turn, may lead to organizational change for the entire system.

Cohorts will be assigned by mid-September. Ideally, these will be self-created groups but must be approved by leadership. The administrators will be tasked with assigning coaches to two cohorts. After the full group training, one strategy will be taught a month. Teachers will observe each other and reflect on the successes and challenges of implementation. Over the course of three months, three instructional strategies will be put into practice, and coaches will observe at least once during the three-month period (September, October, or November), also an administrator will observe over the three-month period. The leaders may not observe every classroom but may pick and choose who to observe as their time allows.

By May of 2021, all research-based instructional strategies should have been taught and those that were already taught should have been continually practiced.

Teachers and coaches will collect formative assessment data to indicate whether improvements in students are occurring. Data will be shared in cohorts and administrators regularly to monitor success and to also understand challenges within the groups. A culminating session will take place in late May to reflect, share, and discuss next steps for the following school year. The hope is that the plan will lead to a systems' change that will have lasting effects for the district.

## **Roles and Responsibilities**

I will present the professional development plan to administrators from each of the three school sites. I will be available for clarification of any questions posed by leadership. The leaders will be responsible for selecting a planner to implement the proposal, selecting the coaches, and overseeing the assignment of substitutes to allow teachers to participate in observations as needed. The administrators will support coaches and teachers in their efforts by providing them with the necessary resources. Finally, they will be responsible for observing at least one class over the three-month implementation of the new strategy. Coaches will organize the teacher cohorts, made up of four-to-six grade-level teachers, and will be accountable for overseeing the meetings, and being available for questions and discussions during monthly cohort meetings. The coaches will conduct classroom observations and provide feedback to teachers. The coaches will upload lesson and unit plans onto Google Drive to provide access to all cohorts. Lastly, they will participate in cohort meetings providing feedback and discuss the reflection by coaches and teachers alike. Participants will partake in two peer observations, to give and receive feedback to colleagues, and to reflect on the process. Teachers will also consent to coach and administration observations with written feedback. These observations are not punitive in any way but are aimed at learning new strategies.

 Table 5

 Timeline for Planning, Implementing, and Evaluating Project

Task	Owner	Year	2021									
Planning Phase		Jul.	Aug.	Sept.	Oct.	Nov.	Dec.	Jan.	Feb.	Mar.	Apr.	May
Present plan to admin and receive approval and support for plan Select coaches Coaches meet two times prior to training session Select member for PLC's (4-6) teachers Assign coaches to 2 PLC's Implementation Phase  3 Day Professional Development Training Coaches Meet with PLC's Coaches observe teachers Teachers participate in peer observations Evaluation Phase Reflect on learning in PLC's PLC's develop action plan	Coordinator  Planner and administrators Coaches and administrators  Coaches  Administrators  Administrators  Coordinator, Coaches, Teachers  Coaches  Teachers  Teachers  Coaches  Coaches  Teachers											
Final Reflection and Evaluation Coordinator Final Reflection and	Coaches, teachers, and Administrators Coordinator and Administrators											
Evaluation	Auministrators											

Table 6Project Members Roles and Responsibilities

	Number of persons responsible	Responsibilities
Workshop Leaders	2	Workshop leaders will present the three-day professional development training to administrators, coaches, and teachers.
Coordinator	1	Develop the plan to present to the administrators. Be available to give guidance during the planning phase for administrators. Give advice concerning selection of coaches and to provide support for selection of Professional learning communities (PLC).
Administration- Principals and Assistant Principals	6	Administrators, both principals and assistant principals will support the complete professional learning plan for coaches and teachers. Select and support coaches and teachers in their efforts; support and encourage teachers in their participation and implementation of the professional learning plan. Schedule time for meetings, coach, and peer observations, attend and participate in the three-day training sessions.
Coaches	75	Coaches will be responsible for the contributing to the planning phase prior to the teaching learning. The coaches will help to organize professional learning communities and will be responsible for observations during the three-month instructional period. Coaches will attend PLC meetings and support teachers in their efforts throughout the project. Coaches will attend the three-day professional development training and assist workshop presenters and teachers during the training. Coaches may assist with lesson plan development. They will also be responsible for adding content to the Google Drive as needed.  Work closely with administrators during the implementation; form cohorts with four-to-six other colleagues; participate in peer observations and in being
		observed by peers. Being present during debriefing sessions and applying constructive feedback to individual practice. Participate in three-day training and contribute lesson plan to cohort unit plan. Participate in evaluations to help fine tune the plan for the next year.

#### **Project Evaluation Plan**

#### **Type of Evaluation**

The type of evaluation that seems most appropriate for this professional development project is formative evaluation. The professional development plan involves embedded coaching, observations, and self-reflection. The formative evaluation would provide information concerning participants' knowledge and use of Marzano's research-based instructional strategies. It would also shed light on perceptions of how effective the professional learning project was overall. A questionnaire with a 1 to 10 scale will be used to determine whether teachers felt that the project went beyond a series of workshops, instead providing a more lasting change in their pedagogy. The hope is that with observations, embedded coaching and mentoring and active PLCs involving self-reflection, there may be a lasting change in the culture for future professional development trainings.

## **Justification for Type of Evaluation**

The professional learning initiative is a dynamic and fluid learning situation. There are some important components such as active PLCs, observations of classrooms by coaches and peers, as well as ongoing reflection of practices. Formative evaluation allows for the establishment of knowledge at the front of the initiative and assesses the knowledge acquired after the training and implementation have taken place. Similarly, goal-based evaluation and outcomes-based evaluation would be unable to recognize the dynamic and transformative stages each teacher learner must experience. The ultimate

goal for the professional learning initiative is to improve student learning outcomes by improving teacher practices in research-based instructional strategies, however, outcomes may not be clearly delineated through teaching practices alone. The results of classroom assessments may not always be representative of student success. The true test would be whether the instructional strategies continued to be utilized in classrooms and if the collaboration continued past the initiative itself. These results are outside the scope of the project resulting from the study.

#### **Overall Evaluation Goals**

The formative and summative evaluations have two goals. First, the formative evaluation provides a baseline for what teachers understand about research-based instructional strategies. The goal of formative evaluation is to monitor learning and to provide ongoing feedback. Self-reflection is an important component for individuals and for the PLCs. This plan spans a nine-month period and teachers are taking part in a variety of activities to gauge the learning being acquired by them. The summative evaluation also plays an important role because it determines each individual participant's knowledge after the Professional training and participation in PLC's, observations, and self-reflection.

## **Key Stakeholders**

Key stakeholders for this professional learning initiative are administrators, coaches, and teachers. The teachers would receive the most direct benefit in that they would learn and develop new instructional practices to be applied to their unique classroom setting. Coaches would benefit from the initiative in two ways: the

collaboration with other coaches during the process and the dynamic interactions with teachers through observation. This interaction could build trust between coaches and teachers and take the stigma away that coaches are somehow "spies" for the administration. By participating in the PLC groups, a rapport may be established between coaches and teachers, thus leading to a lasting professional relationship. The project has a positive outcome for administrators since the goal is to improve teacher practices by implementing instructional strategies that have lasting effects in learning outcomes.

Overall, the initiative may result in building bonds that will strengthen school culture while also promising to increase student performance. Administrators have an opportunity to enhance teacher performance and student performance at the same time.

## **Project Implications**

# **Implications for Social Change**

First and foremost, the project aims to support teachers with incorporating research-based instructional strategies into their teaching practices to enhance student engagement and performance. The study may contribute to positive social change because the potential for professional learning could occur if administration deems the information from the study important enough to incorporate into the professional learning opportunities for district teachers and leaders. The project has the potential to be a change agent for the district and could bring about significant results in teachers overall learning outcomes as well as expand their repertoire of strategies. If teachers feel confident in their abilities to effectively reach students, it could change classroom culture from one of

uncertainty to one of confidence in their abilities to produce results. This change would affect overall school culture resulting in more confident teachers and students.

## **Importance of the Project**

The project was the result of a research study concerning the need to differentiate instruction to meet the needs of the growing diverse populations in schools today. The study results reflected the need for professional learning specifically targeted for third and fourth grade teachers concerning instructional strategies that worked. The project was designed to provide teachers with research-based instructional strategies that would give teachers the confidence in their abilities to improve student learning outcomes. It is not implausible to think that the collaborative culture established during the professional development initiative might continue long after the project is through, thereby demonstrating lasting results.

#### Section 4: Presentation of the Data and Findings

## **Project Strengths and Limitations**

The project design was developed from both the findings from my research and a thorough review of seminal as well as current literature concerning meaningful professional development. A strength of the project is that it directly addresses the needs of local teachers, beginning with third and fourth grades, as this was the target group of this research. However, the project extends past this specific group and can be broadened to address the professional learning needs of all staff. As indicated in the research, local teachers need to reinforce their knowledge of research-based instructional strategies. The project plan explicitly integrates evidence from the findings in the research and is also supported by the literature concerning consequential professional development. Kretlow et al. (2012) indicated that professional development can provide educators additional knowledge and skills to use research-based practices. However, many teachers have limited access to meaningful professional development opportunities on research-based instructional strategies to meet the diverse needs of students in the classroom. The input from teacher/participants aligned with the information gathered in the literature review, which further strengthened the project design.

In Section 1, the problem was identified as third and fourth grade teachers struggling to integrate research-based instructional strategies into their differentiated instructional model with flexible grouping. The project I developed contains the needed components to advance skills needed to improve the use of research-based instructional strategies in classrooms. Marzano's(2017) research-based instructional strategies formed

a foundation and provided a framework that resonates with the data collected from the research. Marzano's (2017) strategies from *The New Art and Science of Teaching* and 10 standards from Marzano's (2017) focused teacher evaluation model served as the cornerstone for the project. The literature review further broadened the scope to include literature concerning meaningful professional development but also incorporated literature concerning the need for organizational change. The literature denoted that the most successful type of professional development is that which scaffolds learning in increments for teachers (Antoniou, 2013; Campbell, 2017; Chen et al., 2015; Festas et al., 2015; Mangope & Mukhopadhyay, 2015; Snyder et al., 2018). Without identifying the elements of scaffolded learning and a corresponding organizational shift, the professional development plan would be limited to workshops alone and prevent the ongoing professional learning needed for true organizational change.

Another theme that reoccurred in the literature concerning professional learning was that of collaboration. The literature suggested that collaboration is a necessary entity for successful professional growth (Balta et al., 2017; Nolan & Molla, 2017; Stewart, 2014; Vangrieken et al., 2017). Therefore, the project incorporated PLCs as a key component for project success. Studies also revealed that professional development becomes more profound and brings the opportunity to be more meaningful when coaching and mentoring is embedded into the professional learning model. Coaches and mentors provide feedback and ongoing support for teachers during the learning process (Koster et al., 2017; Kretlow et al., 2010; Mitchell et al., 2017; Snyder et al., 2018).

I incorporated Marzano's nine high-yield strategies into the project and allowed for learning, practice, and feedback into the plan, permitting time for coaching and peer mentoring throughout the 9-month project. This allowed for the plan to go beyond workshops and become meaningful learning to close the gap between research and practice (see Bondy & Brownell, 2004). The project was designed to focus on learning that transforms teaching for individuals and incorporated an aspect that focuses on the collective group's shared learning through collaborative PLCs with coaching and peer mentoring.

The limitations were engrained in the assumption that all participants would have complete buy-in and that coaches and mentors would work affectively with others.

Another limitation was rooted in the notion that teachers would receive and apply corrective feedback from both their peers and their coaches/mentors. For the project to succeed, participants must be engaged and understand the value of the project. While administrators may encourage teachers to actively participate and to approach the process with eagerness, it is impossible to assume that all teachers will be enthusiastic for the considerable commitment it takes for tangible change to take place. Although the project is supported by the administration, buy-in from teachers cannot be assumed or forced. Instead, participants must have intrinsic motivation.

#### **Recommendations for Alternative Approaches**

The problem identified for the project was the lack of understanding concerning how to differentiate instruction for third and fourth grade students who are struggling to meet the demands for student performance placed on teachers and students on high stakes

testing. The motivation for the project was to improve student performance through differentiated instruction, specifically with flexible grouping. The targeted group was third and fourth graders because they struggle to meet state standard benchmarks. Although my research data indicated that teachers would benefit from professional development regarding research-based instructional strategies, there may also be other considerations for addressing their needs in diversely populated classrooms. The literature review concerning professional development and its structural context (see Antoniou, 2013; Deschesnes et al., 2015; Hung & Yeh, 2013; Jones-Schenk, 2017; Spratt & Florian, 2015; Waitoller & Artiles, 2013) provides insight into an important aspect for the success of the professional development plan. That is, whether the school culture is receptive to general change.

Another important aspect to changing school culture may lie inside the problem that teachers do not feel aptly prepared for the challenges facing them in their classrooms today. Beyond the professional learning efforts of the teachers, perhaps the problem of not feeling prepared might have something to do with how the adoption of research-based instructional strategies fits in the overall context and culture of the school and the expectations of teachers. If teachers view instructional strategies as foreign, then they may be apprehensive when adopting this new method of teaching students. However, if the research-based instructional strategies become the expectation, and teachers are given the time to learn, practice, and model the new strategies, they may then feel less apprehensive and more willing to take on the challenge of incorporating something new.

Teachers should be allowed the time to adapt to the changes demanded, so that the

research-based instructional strategies become part of normal teaching approaches instead of something new that they are expected to do.

In conducting the literature reviews and creating the conceptual framework, I was able to gain a more enlightened view of the problem and possible solutions. I initially approached the problem as a need based on standardized test scores, but then realized that the issue was bigger than that. It had much more to do with teacher preparedness and a feeling that although professional development is provided it is not meaningful professional learning that is sustainable in the classroom setting. The problem has a broader scope and should be considered as a need for a paradigm shift within the local and national setting. The need expands beyond a skill-based workshop or even another professional development day for teachers. Therefore, an alternative solution to the problem would require special consideration of organizational context, culture, and change rather than the narrow view of developing teaching strategies for diverse classrooms. Teaching does not happen in isolation; instead, it should be considered in the context of the organization. Therefore, it is necessary to seek a change within the system. Anderson (1993) stated that it is possible to better assess where one's district needs to go by analyzing where one's school is on the continuum for change. An alternative approach is more comprehensive than merely addressing the need for instructional strategies. We must consider structural changes for both teachers and students to produce a new perspective throughout the entire system.

## Scholarship, Project Development and Evaluation, and Leadership and Change

Both the literature review and the conceptual framework provided guidance for the direction of the project. Without this as a basis, the project would have looked different. I changed the project itself as I became more immersed in the literature. The literature changed the direction of the project to include coaching and mentoring because the literature consistently pointed to these two elements as an important component for meaningful professional development that sticks with educators long after the training is over. The findings of the case study pointed me in the direction of professional development as the most natural choice of genre. The findings from the case study and the review of literature informed the project itself since they both pointed to teachers needing professional development, as opposed to just another workshop. In fact, the literature and case study indicated that the gap from research to practice must be bridged for the training to be meaningful and permanent. The findings from Section 2 indicated that teachers do not want to be pulled from their classrooms for workshops that leave them feeling as though they have seen it all before. They expressed a need for coaching and mentoring, practice, and collaboration in the form of PLCs where they feel comfortable to admit when they are struggling. Although this takes more time and resources, the literature expressed that these components are necessary to see a change within the system itself.

The literature review was the most surprising since it continuously referred to the gap between research and practice, meaningful professional development, mentoring and the need for systemic change (Bondy et al., 2004, Darling-Hammond et al., 2017, Hill et

al., 2013). The literature review also indicated that teachers learn best in stages with built-in scaffolding and collaboration, thus denoting the importance of PLCs as a part of the learning design (Riveros, 2012, Spencer-Johnson, 2018). Other findings denoted that teachers may feel apprehensive when putting new learning in place (Tomlinson, 2017, Deason, 2014, Stewart, 2016, Hindman et al., 2020, Rivero, 2020). Thus, the literature suggested that teacher-centered mentorship is one way to reduce these feelings of anxiety. One researcher suggested providing teachers with a mentor as a team member. This person can share in peer observations, making suggestions, and giving guidance to teachers who are implementing a new program (Saylor et al., 2018). Kolman et al. (2017) determined that even the savviest teacher can benefit from teacher-centered mentoring and that this tool is necessary for innovative learning. Additionally, research directed me to observe the importance of schools being engaged in research. According to Dack (2018), research-engaged schools produce teachers and leaders who are more in sync with classroom data and are more aware of what is working and what it not in individual classrooms, on teams, and through grade levels. Dimmock also advocated for creating networks of support throughout the school through PLCs, coaching and mentoring, and observation and direct feedback. Finally, Martell (2016) concluded that schools must have a workable methodology or else the program will fail. Teachers must believe that the professional learning can translate to classroom culture.

Other factors were revealed in the literature and the case study. For example, to create a professional learning program that is sustainable, considerable supports must be embedded. In this regard, coaching and mentoring is thought to be one way to ensure the

suitability of a professional learning program (Able et al., 2018). Able et al. (2018) believed that ongoing support is crucial to the success of a program. Ellis (2019) also concluded that professional learning programs must go beyond the need for information.

The case study data and literature review coincide in the belief that teachers do not need another workshop that is not meaningful and does not bring in the desired results. Darling-Hammond et al. (2017) emphasized that professional learning without reflective practice is ineffective. This caused the realization that time to practice new learning, reflect on the new learning, and receive feedback on the implementation must be a critical part of the professional development plan. Based on the literature review on professional development and the findings of my research, I determined the need to expand the professional development plan to incorporate these elements.

From start to finish, the professional development plan lasts most of the school year with only the last month of school left for end of year activities. While this program requires a huge commitment, the hope is that it would bring about a systemic change. The endeavor is to begin with three elementary schools and to expand to the entire district. Although, there is no way to be certain that an organizational shift will occur, shared professional learning among colleagues of a school organization with shared collaboration and support in the process may have a larger impact than the restricted view of the learning itself (see Adoniou, 2013; Deschesnes et al., 2015). Building in the elements discussed in the professional learning literature review may have effects of an eventual organizational shift; however, to determine that is beyond the capacity of the researcher.

The former parts of the research study, the literature review on differentiated instruction, and the use of the Marzano's instructional strategies as a basis for the conceptual framework in Section 1, ultimately aligned with the study findings and the final design of the project. Marzano's nine strategies for High-Yield results aligned with the project and provided the content for the professional learning for the project.

Marzano's (2017) strategies have been proven to provide significant results in classrooms that put these research-based strategies into practice. These strategies allow teachers to see actual results in learning outcomes. Marzano's research-based strategies have been the topic for many professional development trainings. However, it is not just another workshop, and is the catalyst for an increase in classroom data collected. The conceptual framework ties into the professional learning project because Marzano's research-based strategies provide the source of the training.

## **Personal Learning**

In my coursework during my master's studies, I had done literature reviews, but that had been years ago. When I began my doctoral learning, it was almost as if I was beginning new. I was required to do several literature reviews in my course work, but I had never reviewed the literature so exhaustively for a single topic. I was required to carry out two extensive literature reviews drawing from both seminal and current research of a topic. While doing the literature reviews, I ascertained that the literature guides the process from start to finish. Beginning with the first review on differentiated instruction, I had a solid foundation for the local project. The review on differentiated instruction led to the discovery of teacher's feelings of anxiety and being ill prepared to

differentiate instruction in their individual classrooms. This realization steered me to the topic of the need for meaningful professional learning. The research conducted in the local district also highlighted the need for professional development that closes the gap in research and practice. Teachers consistently echoed that although they had opportunities to participate in professional learning, they never felt like it brought about true change in their teaching techniques. Each teacher voiced the need for something that really worked in their classroom. This insight led to the development of the professional learning project incorporating strategies that are proven to work and bring results to their classrooms.

While developing the project itself, I was not fully aware of the direction that the literature would take since I began developing the project before conducting a full review of the literature. However, once I realized the direction that the literature was taking, I understood that the project had to entail more than just a three-day presentation with breakout sessions. Instead, I had to return to the project, adjust the project to include training, coaching, and mentoring, with consequential feedback. This required more time for planning, implementation, and completion than I had anticipated. It evolved from a three-day training to a nine-month program. Despite the drastic change in implementation, I was certain that the review of literature provided a firm foundation for the development of the project.

First and foremost, I have learned that as an educator in any role, research should be at the forefront of everything that I do. Without that solid foundation, I would flounder to plan and implement, but rarely see any yield. At the heart of my role as a practitioner is professional development, coaching and mentoring novice teachers, as well as evaluation and feedback. I discovered that I cannot be effective in my personal practice without looking to the literature for guidance. I cannot bring about lasting change unless I become a catalyst for that change by doing something different than has always been done before. Moving forward, I want to be more immersed in literature to guide my actions rather than just planning and trying to implement a program that does not bring about lasting results.

#### Reflection on Importance of the Work

This work was targeted to one small district including three elementary schools, concerning differentiated instruction with flexible grouping. When I began this study, I had no idea that the literature would take so many twists and turns. By following the literature, I have seen how important the research and development of the aligned project was. I feel confident that the project that I developed is in line with local findings and the literature. This process has made me more self-assured that I followed the data on the local level, and that the project is grounded in research-based best practices for professional development, research in differentiated instruction, and a conceptual framework provided by one of the leading educational researchers of our day. For this reason, I now have a greater appreciation for the research process as a basis and framework for learning. In addition, I have a greater appreciation for listening to what professional learners are saying. They are quite articulate in expressing what their learning needs are, if only we take the time to listen. Educators are opinionated when it comes to expressing what their learning needs are. If one puts what professional learners

are saying into a larger context, it is possible to see a path that facilitates a more advantageous professional development experience.

# Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research Implications for Social Change

As the elementary teachers become stronger in their research-based practices, the implications for a change in classroom, school, and even district culture could occur. Social change is conceivable if elementary teachers embrace the project, reflect on their own pedagogy, and make the research-based strategies a part of common language throughout the school. The implementation of research-based instructional strategies may influence student outcomes that could catapult district growth to new levels.

# **Implications for Methodology**

If I were to repeat this study, I would still use the qualitative approach. I believe that this approach would yield the better results since teacher interviews and surveys were at the heart of the study. However, I would opt for more face-to-face encounters such as a focus group, classroom observations or small group interviews. I feel that this would be a more personal approach and establish a greater rapport with participants. Upon reflection, and considering my research, I think this would have provided richer data. The results would likely be the same since the project was greatly informed by seminal and current literature. However, the components of the plan would be more appropriate for the overall development of the project. This could prove to be a more effective approach for the elaboration of the project overtime.

## **Implications for Future Research**

The most natural direction for the research to take would be the expansion to other grade levels and schools. This study focused solely on elementary teachers of third and fourth grades. It is imperative for administrators and teachers to buy-in. If the other schools in the district see the value of the project on the elementary levels, it would make them more enthusiastic concerning adoption. The attitudes of administrators are key for the acceptance of the project since school culture is largely determined by leadership. I can also see the possibility for further research to address organizational change that will lead to lasting results, especially addressing the research to practice gap applied to professional development. More consideration may be given to what approaches are most effective for bringing a paradigm shift for the entire system.

## Conclusion

In most school settings, differentiated instruction is expected to occur. Classroom populations are more diverse than ever, and teachers are required to meet those needs on an individual basis. Despite the rising need and continuous challenge to do so, teachers are often at a loss when trying to juggle the many responsibilities placed on them. They feel ill-equipped to help all students to reach their fullest potential. Professional development demands are changing, and teachers are expected to apply the learning into their classroom curricula immediately. An appeal for professional development that really works is heard across local districts everywhere. Despite this, many systems continue to provide the same kinds of workshops that have been offered for years. As a result, no lasting effect occurs.

Teachers feel that to bring lasting change, professional development must offer to fill the gap in research and practice through coaching and mentoring, peer observations, and professional learning communities that strive to enhance the overall learning climate for educators. The leadership must recognize the learning stages that should occur for teachers to adopt new instructional strategies as a long-term solution.

Ultimately, the school and the organizational context must shift to support the most effective professional development for research-based instructional strategies by providing support and encouragement for teachers to assist them in welcoming a differentiated approach.

#### References

- Able, H., Glazier, J., Mallous, R., Boyd, A., Bell-Hughes, K., & Eaker-Rich, D. (2018).
  Reconnect and recharge: Plugging new teachers into support outlets. *Action in Teacher Education*, 40(2), 209–219.
  https://doi.org/10.1080/01626620.2018.1424048
- Anderson, B. L. (1993). The stages of systemic change. *Educational Leadership*, *51*(1), 14-17. http://www.ascd.org/publications/educational-leadership/sept93/vol51/num01/The-Stages-of-Systemic-Change.aspx
- Antoniou, P. (2013). A longitudinal study investigating relations between stages of effective teaching, teaching experience, and teacher professional development approaches. *Journal of Classroom Interaction*, 48(2), 25-40. http://www.coe.uh.edu/cmcd/coejci/index.htm
- Balta, N., Michinov, N., Balyimez, S., & Fatihavaz, M. (2017). A meta-analysis of the effect of peer instruction on learning gain: Identification of informational and cultural moderators. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 86, 66-77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2017.08.009
- Basham, J. D., Hall, T. E., Carter Jr., R. A., & Stahl, W. M. (2016). An operationalized understanding of personalized learning. *Journal of Special Education Technology*, 31(3) https://doi.org/10.1177/0162643416660835
- Bates, C. C., (2013). Flexible grouping during literacy centers: A model for differentiating instruction. *National Association for the Education of Young Children* (68) 2.

- http://coursemedia.erikson.edu:81/eriksononline/CPC/2014\_2015/Module1/Documents/Small\_Groups/Flexible\_Grouping\_During\_Literacy\_Centers\_Article.pdf
- Bates, C.C., & Morgan, D. N. (2018). Seven elements of effective professional development. *The Reading Teacher (71)* 5. *Doi.org*
- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26(13), 1802–1811. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316654870
- Bondy, E., & Brownell, M. T. (2004). Overcoming barriers to collaboration among partners-in-teaching. https://doi.org/10.1177/105345129703300207
- Boyer, M. S. (2014). A case study on a flexible grouping approach to reading instruction.

  ProQuest. (2019). Search.proquest.com.

  https://search.proquest.com/openview/1b11ba1a17534f9f70dc248d511e5db5/1?p
  q-origsite=gscholar&cbl=18750&diss=y
- Brighton, C. M., Hertberg, H. L., Moon, T. R., Tomlinson, C. A., & Callahan, C. M. (2005). *The feasibility of high-end learning in a diverse middle school* (RM05210). University of Connecticut, The National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented.
- Brown, C., & Militello, M. (2016). Principal's perceptions of effective professional development in schools, *Journal of Educational Administration*, *54*(6), 703 726. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEA-09-2014-0109
- Burkholder, G. J., Cox, K., & Crawford, L. (2016). *The scholar-practitioner's guide to research design*. Laureate Publishing.

- Campbell, C. (2017). Developing teachers' professional learning: Canadian evidence and experiences in a world of educational improvement. *Canadian Journal of Education*, 40(2), 1-33.
- Carbaugh, B., Marzano, R., & Toth, M. (2010). The Marzano focused teacher evaluation model: A focused, scientific-behavioral evaluation model for standards-based classrooms. *Learning Sciences Marzano Center*.
- Cavendish, W., Adrián, M., Roberts, M., Suarez, K., & Wesley, L. (2017). Student engagement in high-stakes accountability systems. *Perspectives on Urban Education* (14)
- Chen, H. C., O'Sullivan, P., Teherani, A., Fogh, S., Kobashi, B., & ten Cate, O. (2015).

  Sequencing learning experiences to engage different level learners in the workplace: An interview study with excellent clinical teachers. *Medical Teacher*, 37(12), 1090-1097. doi:
- Cherasaro, T. L., Reale, M. L., Haystead, M., & Marzano, R. J. (2015). Instructional improvement cycle: *A teacher's toolkit for collecting and analyzing data on instructional strategies* (REL 2015–080). U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, Regional Educational Laboratory Central.

  <a href="http://ies.ed.gov/ncee/edlabs">http://ies.ed.gov/ncee/edlabs</a>.
- Creswell, J. W. (2012). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. Sage.

- Creswell, J. W. (2013). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research. Pearson Educational, Inc.
- Dack, H. (2018). Structuring teacher candidate learning about differentiated instruction through coursework. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 69, 62-74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2017.09.017
- Darling-Hammond, L., Hyler, M.E., & Gardner, M. (with Espinoza, D.). (2017). *Effective teacher professional development*. Learning Policy Institute.
- Deason, J. (2014). General education teachers' differentiated instruction in elementary inclusion (Order No. 3613947). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (1524723141).
- https://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?qurl=https%3A%2F%2Fsearch.proquest.com%2Fdocview%2F1524723141%3Facc.
- Deed, C., Lesko, T. M., & Lovejoy, V. (2014). Teacher adaptation to personalized learning spaces. *Teacher Development*, 18(3). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/">https://doi.org/10.1080/</a> 13664530.2014.919345
- Defrancesco, M. A., (2015). Effects of classroom setting and instructional practices on academic performance. Walden University.

  <a href="http://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2985&context=dissertations">http://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2985&context=dissertations</a>
- Deschesnes, M., Tessier, C., Martin, C., & Couturier, Y. (2015). Professional development in the context of healthy schools in Quebec. *Health Promotion International*, 30(2), 339-349. doi:

- Dixon, F. A., Yssel, N., McConnell, J. M., & Hardin, T. (2014). Differentiated instruction, professional development, and teacher efficacy. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, *37*(2), 111–127. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162353214529042
- Drost, E. A. (2011). Validity and reliability in social science research. *Education Research and Perspectives*, 38(1), 105–124.
- Ellis, L. T. (2019). Elementary teachers perceived professional learning needs for the inclusive classroom performance [Doctoral dissertation, Walden University].

  ScholarWorks.
- Every Student Succeeds Act, 20 U.S.C. § 6301 (2016). Gifted Child Quarterly, (36), 63-67.
- Festas, I., Oliviera, A. L., Rebelo, J. A., Damiao, M. H., Harris, K., & Graham, S. (2015).

  Professional development in self-regulated strategy development: Effects on the writing performance of eighth grade Portuguese students. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 40, 17-27. doi:10.1016/j.ceepsych.2014.05.004
- Florida Department of Education (FLDOE) (2018a). Florida school accountability reports. http://www.fldoe.org/accountability/accountability-reporting/school-grades/
- Florida Department of Education (FLDOE) (2018b). FCAT historical. http://www.fldoe.org/accountability/assessments/k-12-student-assessment/archive/fcat/

- Florida Department of Education (FLDOE) (2017). *Standards for English Language Arts* (*LAFS*). http://www.fldoe.org/core/fileparse.php/5390/urlt/0081014-lafs.pdf
- Frankling, T., Jarvis, J., & Bell, M. (2017). Leading secondary teachers' understandings and practices of differentiation through professional learning. *Leading & Managing*, *23*(2). https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2018.1492639
- Gardiner, W., & Weisling, N. (2018). Challenges and complexities of developing mentors' practice: insights from new mentors. *International Journal of Mentoring and Coaching in Education*, 7(4), 329-342. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJMCE-12-2017-0078
- Glesne, C. (2011). Becoming qualitative researchers: An introduction (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Pearson.
- Guskey, T.R. (2000). Evaluating Professional development. Sage Publications Co.
- Hatch, J. A. (2002). Doing Qualitative Research in Education Settings. State University of New York Press, Albany.
- Hiebert, J., Gallimore, R., & Stigler, J. W. (2002). A knowledge base for the teaching profession: What would one look like and how can we get one? *Educational Researcher*, 31(5), 3-15.
- Hill, H. C., Beisiegel, M., & Jacob, R. (2013). Professional development research:Consensus, crossroads, and challenges. *Educational Researcher*, 42(9), 476-487.doi:10.3102/0013189X13512674
- Hindman, A.H., Morrison, F.J., Connor, C.M., &Connor, J. A. (2020). Bringing the science of reading to preservice elementary teachers: Tools that bridge research

- and practice. *Reading Research Quarterly, 55,* 197-206. https://doiorg.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1002/rrq.345
- Hung, H. T., & Yeh, H.C. (2013). Forming a change environment to encourage professional development through a teacher study group. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 36, 153-165. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2013.07.009
- Jones-Schenk, J. (2017). Fostering personal power during change. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 48(8), 343-344. doi:10.3928/00220124-20170712-03
- Johnsen, S. K. (2016). Implementing personalized learning. *Gifted Child Today*, *39*(2), 73–73. https://doi.org/10.1177/1076217516631073
- Kolman, J., Roegman, R., & Goodwin, A. (2017). Learner-centered mentoring: Building from student teachers' individual needs and experiences as novice practitioners. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 44(3), 93-117. https://www.jstor.org/stable/90010905
- Koster, M., Bouwer, R., & van den Bergh, H. (2017). Empirical study: Professional development of teachers in the implementation of a strategy-focused writing intervention program for elementary students. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 49, 1-20. doi:10.1016/j.cedpsych.2016.10.002
- Klute, M., Apthorp, H., Harlacher, J., & Reale, M. (2017). Formative assessment and elementary school student academic achievement: A review of the evidence.
   Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, Regional Educational Laboratory Central. http://ies.ed.gov/ncee/edlabs

- Klute, M., Cherasaro, T., & Apthorp, H. (2016). Summary of research on the association between state interventions in chronically low-performing schools and student achievement (REL 2016–138). Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, Regional Educational Laboratory Central. http://ies.ed.gov/ncee/edlabs.
- Kretlow, A. G., Cooke, N. L., & Wood, C. L. (2012). Using in-service and coaching to increase teachers' accurate use of research-based strategies. *Remedial and Special Education*, 33(6), 348-361.
- Kretlow, A. G., & Bartholomew, C. C. (2010). Using coaching to improve the fidelity of evidence-based practices: A review of studies. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 33(4), 279-299. doi:10.1177/0888406410371643
- Kruse, S., & Johnson, B. (2017). Tempering the normative demands of professional learning communities with organization realities of life in schools: Exploring the cognitive dilemmas face by educational leaders. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 45(4), 588-604.
- Lopez, D. M., & Schroeder, L. (2008). *Designing strategies that meet the variety of learning styles of students*. Institute of Education Sciences. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED500848.pdf
- Mangope, B., & Mukhopadhyay, S. (2015). Preparing teachers for inclusive education in Botswana: The role of professional development. *Journal of International Special Needs Education*, 18(2), 60-72. doi:10.9782/2159-4341-18.2.60

- Martell, C.C. (2016). Teaching emerging teacher-researchers: examining a district-based professional development course, *Teaching Education*, *27*(1), 88-102, DOI: 10.1080/10476210.2015.1042855
- Marzano, R. J. (2007). The art and science of teaching. ASCD.
- Marzano, R.J. (2010). The art and science of teaching: inferences. Educational Leadership, 67(7), 80-8.
- Marzano, R. J., (2001). Classroom instruction that works: Research-based strategies for increasing student achievement. ASCD.
- Marzano R.J. (2017). The new art and science of teaching. ASCD.
- Marzano, R. J., Pickering, D. J., & Pollock, J. E. (2001). Classroom instruction that works: Research-based strategies for increasing student achievement. ASCD.
- McElearney, A., Murphy, C., & Radcliffe, D. (2019). Identifying teacher needs and preferences in accessing professional learning and support, *Professional Development in Education*, (45)3, 433-455, doi: 10.1080/19415257.2018.1557241
- McNamara, C. (2009). General guidelines for conducting interviews. *Free Management Library*. http://managementhelp.org/evaluatn/intrview.htm
- Merriam, S. B., & Tisdell, E. J. (2016). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Jossey-Bass.
- Mitchell, B. S., Hirn, R. G., & Lewis, T. J. (2017). Enhancing effective classroom management in schools: Structures for changing teacher behavior. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 40(2), 140-153.

  doi:10.1177/0888406417700961.

- Nolan, A., & Molla, T. (2017). Teacher confidence and professional capital. *Teaching* and *Teacher Education*, 62, 10-18. doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2016.11.004
- Pane, J., Steiner, E., Baird, M., & Hamilton, L. (2015). Continued progress: Promising evidence on personalized learning. Rand Corporation.
  https://doi.org/10.7249/RR1365.
- Patton, M. Q. (2015). Qualitative evaluation and research methods (4th ed.). CA: Sage.
- Perryman J., & Calvert, G. (2020). What motivates people to teach, and why do they leave? Accountability, performativity, and teacher retention. *British Journal of Educational Studies*, 68(1) 3-23. doi: 10.1080/00071005.2019.1589417
- Personalized student learning. (2019). Future Ready Schools.

  https://dashboard.futurereadyschools.org/framework/student-learning.
- Pickering, D. J., & Pollock, J. E.& Marzano, R.J., (2001). Classroom instruction that works: Research-based strategies for increasing student achievement. ASCD.
- Ray, A. L. (2008). Changed by design: Using instructional strategies to influence teachers' attitudes (Order No. 3296740). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (304816168).
  - https://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?qurl=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.proquest.com%2Fdocview%2F304816168%3Faccountid%3D14872
- Richards, J., & Skolits, G. (2009). Sustaining Instructional Change: The Impact of Professional Development on Teacher Adoption of a New Instructional Strategy. *Research in the Schools*, *16*(2), 41–58.

- Riveros, A. (2012). Beyond collaboration: embodied teacher learning and the discourse of collaboration in education reform. *Studies in Philosophy & Education*, *31*(6), 603-612.
- Rivero, C. (2020). What Teachers Need Now. Learning Professional, 41 (4), 24-27.
- Rodgers, C. (2002). Seeing student learning: Teacher change and the role of reflection. Harvard Educational Review 72(2), 230-253.
- Rubin, H., & Rubin, I. (2012). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data*. (3rd ed.). SAGE Publications.
- Rupley, W. H., Blair, T. R., & Nichols, W. D. (2009). Effective reading instruction for struggling readers: The role of direct/explicit teaching. *Reading & Writing Quarterly*, 25(2-3), 125-138.
- Saylor, L., McKenzie, G., Sacco, C., (2018). Teacher-Centered Mentorship as

  Meaningful Professional Development. *Journal of Montessori Research*, 4(2), 1032. https://doi-org.ezp.wwaldenulibraary.org/10.17161/jomr.v4i2.6923
- Souto-Manning, M., & Martell, J. (2014). Situating diverse young learners in diverse times. *Contemporary Issues in Early Childhood* 15(2). https://doi.org/10.2304/ciec.2014.15.2.88
- Schlag, G. E. H. (2009). The relationship between flexible reading groups and reading achievement in elementary school students. Walden University.
- Sherman, S. C. (2009). Haven't we seen this before? Sustaining a vision in teacher education for progressive teaching practice. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, *36*(4), 41-60.

- Skindrud, K. & Gersten, R. (2006). An evaluation of two contrasting approaches for improving reading achievement in a large urban district. *The Elementary School Journal*. 106, 390-407.
- Smets, W. (2017). High quality differentiated instruction--A checklist for teacher professional development on handling differences in the general education classroom. *Universal Journal of Educational Research* 5(11), 2074-2080.
- Snyder, P., Hemmeter, M. L., McLean, M., Sandall, S., McLaughlin, T., & Algina, J. (2018). Effects of professional development on preschool teachers' use of embedded instruction practices. *Exceptional Children*, 84(2), 213-232. https://doi.org/10.1177/0014402917735512
- Spratt, J., & Florian, L. (2015). Inclusive pedagogy: From learning to action. Supporting each individual in the context of 'everybody'. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 49, 89-96. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2015.03.006
- Spencer-Johnson, E. (2018). Professional learning communities: *An examination of teachers' perspectives on professional conversations and student learning* (Order No. 10827222). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (2055230592).
- Spencer, T. & Sulzberg, L. (2013). Assessment, flexible grouping, and research-based instructional strategies: Powerful tools for co-taught classes. William & Mary School of Education.
  - https://education.wm.edu/centers/ttac/resources/articles/consultcollaborate/assessf lexgroup/index.php

- Stewart, C. (2014). Transforming professional development to professional learning. *Journal of Adult Education, 43*(1), 28-33.
  - https://www.questia.com/library/p436763/journal-of-adult-education
- Stewart, O. S. (2016). Teachers' perceptions of differentiated instruction in elementary reading (10099258). Available from Dissertations & Theses @ Walden University. (1782287205).

  https://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/178
- Stover, Sparrow, & Siefert. (2017). "It ain't hard no more!" Individualizing instruction for struggling readers. *Preventing School Failure*, *61*(1). https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1080/1045988X.2016.1164659

2287205?accountid=14872

- Teare, A. (2017). Independently implementing best practices in flexible guided reading at the elementary school level. *School of Education Student Capstone Projects*, 93. https://digitalcommons.hamline.edu/hse\_cp/93
- Tlhoaele, M., Hofman, A., Winnips, K., & Beetsma, Y. (2014). The impact of interactive engagement methods on students' academic achievement. *Higher Education*\*Research and Development, 33(5), 1020-1034.
- Tobin, R., and Tippett, C.D. (2014). Possibilities and potential barriers: Learning to plan for differentiated instruction in science. *International Journal of Science & Mathematics Education*, *12*(2). https://doiorg.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1007/s10763-013-9414-z

- Tomlinson, C.A. (1999). Mapping a route toward differentiated instruction *Educational Leadership* 57(1) 12-16.
- Tomlinson, C. A. (2017). How to differentiate instruction in academically diverse classrooms (3rd ed.). ASCD.
- Tomlinson, C. A., & McTighe, J. (2006). *Integrating differentiated instruction & understanding by design: Connecting content and kids.* ASCD.
- Tomlinson, C. A. (2015). The differentiated classroom: Responding to the needs of all learners (2<sup>nd</sup> ed). ASCD.
- Tomlinson, C. A. (2014). The differentiated classroom (2nd ed.). ASCD.
- Turner, D. W., III (2010). Qualitative interview design: A practical guide for novice investigators. The *Qualitative Report*, *15*(3), 754-760. http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR15-3/qid.pdf
- U.S. Department of Education. (2015). *Every child succeeds Act (ESSA)*. https://www.ed.gov/essa.
- U.S. Department of Education. (2002). *No child left behind. Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA)*. https://www2.ed.gov/nclb/landing.jhtml.
- Valentino, C. (2000). Flexible grouping. *Education*Place. http://www.eduplace.com/science/profdev/articles/valentino.html#author
- Vangrieken, K., Meredith, C., Packer, T., & Kyndt, E. (2017). Review: Teacher communities as a context for professional development: A systematic review. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 61, 47-59. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2016.10.001

- Waitoller, F. R., & Artiles, A. J. (2013). A decade of professional development research for inclusive education: A critical review and notes for a research program.

  \*Review of Educational Research, 83(3), 319-366.\*

  doi:10.3102/0034654313483905.
- McTighe, J., & Wiggins, G. (2004). Understanding by design: Professional development workbook. Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision & Curriculum Development.
- Wilkins, B. (2017). *Teacher perspectives on the Marzano teacher evaluation model*during year one of implementation. Open Access Theses and Dissertations.

  https://oatd.org/oatd/record?record=%22oai%5C%3Afau.digital.flvc.org
- Wren, S. (2001). *Is grouping a good idea?* Southwest Educational Development Laboratory. www.sedl.org.
- Yin, R. K. (2014). Case study research: Design and methods. SAGE.

## Appendix A: Project Study

**Purpose:** The purpose of professional development is to improve knowledge and skills to facilitate individual, school-wide, and district-wide improvements for the purpose of increasing student achievement.

According to Marzano, (2016) educators face continuously increasing requirements from federal and state mandates. Every Student Succeeds Act (2015) significantly changed the requirements and expectations for all public schools in the country. One of the many changes is that all professional development must be targeted to improve student achievement. Therefore, professional development usually involves educators deepening their knowledge of academic content or broadening their understanding of instructional techniques.

One way to meet individual student's needs is through research-based instructional strategies. Marzano (2016), a leading educational researcher, provides teachers with nine High-Yield instructional strategies proven to increase student learning outcomes. These strategies are explained in Marzano, Pickering and Pollocks book titled *Classroom Instruction That Works* explains each strategy as well as the research behind it and its practical classroom application.

**Goals:** Setting training and professional development goals are important to retain highperforming staff and keep them engaged. Setting SMART goals that are:

- Specific,
- Measurable,
- Achievable,

- Relevant and
- Time bound

This will assist participants in clarifying their ideas, focusing their efforts, keeping them motivated, and using and managing their time well to achieve their professional aspirations.

A new paradigm for staff development recognizes the power of teacher experiences and encourages teams of teachers planning lessons together, critiquing student work and reviewing curriculum and materials as a group (Guskey, 2000). According to McTighe, Seif, and Wiggins (2004), students make meaning when they are asked to inquire, think at high levels, and solve problems.

## Learning Goals:

- Day 1- Participants will broaden their understanding of research-based strategies by participating in activities as instructed by the professional trainers.
- Day 2- Participants will continue to broaden their understanding of research-based strategies by brainstorming ideas with their team for the topic of a unit plan in which each teacher will create a lesson plan incorporating at least one of the high-yield strategies.
- Day 3- Participants will work with their teams to create lessons to contribute to a unit plan. Each teacher will contribute a lesson plan in which they will use one of the 9 strategies. The unit will have at least 4 lessons with a different high-yield strategy.
   Learning Outcomes: A major goal of professional development is to improve teacher performance in the classroom. Learning outcomes from a professional development training are complex and quite often difficult to gauge. Usually, teachers complete an

evaluation at the end of the training that is meant to provide valuable feedback to the presenters on how to improve content and practice. However, quite often teachers fill them out hurriedly and do not leave any helpful reactions.

**Target Audience and Justification:** The target audience is third and fourth grade teachers. Justification for the selection of this group is based upon the need to bridge the gap third and fourth grade achievement. According to school assessment data, third grade students perform at or above grade level on state assessments however, in fourth grade students show a significant drop in that performance. These students transition from one school to the next. Therefore, one must question the difference in achievement outcomes of students. One possible explanation is the difference in how teachers teach, whether they use or do not use research-based instructional strategies in their delivery. Marzano (2001) and his colleagues identify nine high-yield instructional strategies through a metaanalytic study of over 100 independent studies. Marzano and his colleagues found that these nine strategies have the greatest positive effect on student achievement for all students, in all subject areas, at all grade levels, especially when strategically matched to the specific type of knowledge being sought. Therefore, presenting targeted elementary teachers with a three-day professional development program would improve classroom learning outcomes.

#### References:

- Guskey, T. R. (2000). *Evaluating Professional Development*. United Kingdom: SAGE Publications.
- Marzano, R. J., Pickering, D. J., and Pollock J. E., (2001). *Classroom Instruction That Works*. Alexandria, VA: ASCD.
- Marzano, R. J. (2000). *Designing a new taxonomy of educational objectives*. Corwin Press.
- Marzano, R. (2003). What works in schools: Translating research into action? ASCD.
- McTighe, J., Seif, E., & Wiggins, G. (2004). You can teach for meaning. Educational Leadership, 62(1), 26-30.
- Pickering R.J., Pollock, D.J., and Pollock, J. (2001). Classroom Instruction That Works:

  Research-Based Strategies for Increasing Student Achievement. Alexandria, VA:

  ASCD.
- Spencer-Johnson, E. (2018). Professional learning communities: An examination of teachers' perspectives on professional conversations and student learning (Order No. 10827222). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (2055230592).
- Stewart, C. (2014). Transforming professional development to professional learning.

  \*\*Journal of Adult Education, 43(1), 28-33.\*\*

  https://www.questia.com/library/p436763/journal-of-adult-education

Vangrieken, K., Meredith, C., Packer, T., & Kyndt, E. (2017). Review: Teacher communities as a context for professional development: A systematic review. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 61, 47-59. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2016.10.001 Title: Marzano's Research-based Strategies for High-Yield Results

Professional Development Plan for Elementary Teachers (third and fourth grades)

Teachers are given table assignments so that each table will have 2 representatives from each grade level.

Day 1: Begin promptly at 9:00 a.m.

Materials provided on the tables for each activity: Paper, pens, pencils, post-its, scissors, markers, colored pencils.

Introduce presenters: Professionally trained presenters from Marzano's Research Centereach presenter will introduce themselves providing their background (10 minutes).

A power point presentation will be used to display the daily schedule, learning goal, strategies, and activities for the day.

- Learning Goal for Day 1: Participants will broaden their understanding of research-based strategies. Teachers will demonstrate understanding by participating in creating a mini lesson contributing to their team's unit plan.
- Table Introductions: Teachers participate in "getting to know you" activity. Make a T-Shirt with 3 things that represent you as a teacher. Share T-shirt with table partners. Have participants hang their T-shirts on "clothesline" in the classroom (20 minutes).

- Materials needed: paper in the shape of a T-Shirt, markers, pencils, pens, colored pencils).
- Opening- Robert Marzano (via video conference) gives the introduction providing the science behind the strategies (50 minutes).
- BREAK- restroom and snack break (10 minutes).
- High-Yield Instructional Strategy 1: Identifying similarities and differences (Yields a 45- percentile gain).
- The presenters will use a Power point presentation to introduce each strategy. The power point slides will be provided in teacher resource binder for each strategy (pg. 5).
- What the research says: Students should compare, classify, and create metaphors, analogies and non-linguistic or graphic representations.
- What It Looks Like in the Classroom: Thinking Maps, T-charts, Venn diagrams, classifying, analogies, cause, and effect links, compare and contrast organizers QAR (Question/Answer/Relationship), sketch to stretch, affinity diagrams, Frayer model (see below).
- Presenters will teach the strategy and then discuss the research behind the strategy. They will also give examples of what it can look like in the classroom. (30 minutes)

- Watch a YouTube video for each strategy after the strategy is presented. https://youtu.be/9lQFbu8h8k4 (5 minutes per video clip)
- LUNCH BREAK (1 hour) lunch provided by the SAC Committee and cafeteria staff.
- Menu: Spaghetti and meat sauce, Salad, Garlic Bread, Dessert- cake or pie, Drink-Iced Tea, Water, Soft drinks.
- Quick Review of Strategy 1- volunteer from participants will quickly summarize what it means to Identify similarities and differences (10 minutes).
- Activity 1- Each table will be assigned one of the example strategies to "teach" to the others. Each group is responsible for deciding how they will present the strategy to the other participants (50 minutes- 25 minutes for preparation and 25 minutes for presentations).
- Materials- chart paper, markers, crayons, glue, sequins, yarn, pom poms, stickers, and other embellishments.
- High-Yield Instructional Strategy 2: Summarizing and note taking (Yields a 34-percentile gain).

- Handout will be provided in teacher binder for each strategy. (pg. 7).
- What the research says: Students should learn to eliminate unnecessary
  information, substitute some information, keep important information, write / rewrite, and
  analyze information. Students should be encouraged to put some information into own
  words.
- What It Looks Like in the Classroom: Teacher models summarization techniques, identify key concepts, bullets, outlines, clusters, narrative organizers, journal summaries, break down assignments, create simple reports, quick writes, graphic organizers, column notes, affinity diagrams, etc.
- Presenters will teach the strategy and then discuss the research behind the strategy. They will also give examples of what it can look like in the classroom (30 minutes).
- Watch a YouTube video for each strategy after the strategy is presented. https://youtu.be/9lQFbu8h8k4 (5 minutes per video clip).
- Activity 2- Carousel: Each group will write something that they learned about summarizing and note-taking. Music plays and each table chooses a marker color and goes around the room and adds a new thought or idea to each groups chart until each table has been to every chart (40 minutes).
- Materials- chart paper and different color markers
  - ❖ Each teacher will produce a mini lesson incorporating one of the strategies learned during Day 1. Teachers will be given the last hour of today's session to

110

begin brainstorming ideas with their teams for a unit topic and planning ideas for

mini lessons to go in the unit plan. Each of the four teachers on the team will plan

a mini lesson to contribute to the whole unit plan incorporating four of the nine

High-Yield strategies for their team.

Wrap- Up: Teachers will place post-it notes of their AH-HA in the "parking lot".

Presenters will begin by reading some of the post-its tomorrow morning (10 minutes).

Housekeeping Items:

• Make sure all participants have signed in so that they may receive credit for the

PD.

Participants must attend all three days and do the follow-up activity to receive in-

service credit (5 minutes).

• Return tomorrow at 8:30 a.m. for coffee and donuts. PD will begin promptly at

9:00 a.m.

Finish promptly at 3:00 p.m.

END OF DAY 1

Title: Marzano's Research-based Strategies for High-Yield Results

### **Professional Development Plan for Elementary Teachers (third and fourth grades)**

Day 2: Teachers arrive at 8:30 for coffee and donuts. Begin promptly at 9:00 a.m.

Presenters give a quick overview of Day 1 and share Power point for Day 2 schedule so that teachers are aware of what is taking place before moving on to the new material (5 minutes).

A Power point presentation will be used to display the daily schedule, learning goal, strategies, and activities for the day.

Materials provided on the tables for each activity: Paper, pens, pencils, post-its, scissors, markers, colored pencils.

- Learning Goal for Day 2: Participants will continue to broaden their understanding of research-based strategies. Teachers will demonstrate understanding by participating in creating a mini lesson contributing to their team's unit plan.
- Begin by reading A-HA's from the day before as a refresher (10 minutes).
- High-Yield Instructional Strategy 3: Reinforcing effort and providing recognition
   (Yields a 29- percentile gain)
- Handout will be provided in teacher binder for each strategy. (pg. 9).

- What the research says: Teachers should reward based on standards of performance; use symbolic recognition rather than just tangible rewards.
- What it Looks Like in the Classroom: Hold high expectations, display finished products, praise students' effort, encourage students to share ideas and express their thoughts, honor individual learning styles, conference individually with students, authentic portfolios, stress-free environment, high-fives, Spelling Bee, Constitution Day, School Newspaper, etc.
- Presenters will teach the strategy and then discuss the research behind the strategy. They will also give examples of what it can look like in the classroom (30 minutes).
- Watch a YouTube video for each strategy after the strategy is presented. https://youtu.be/9lQFbu8h8k4 (5 minutes per video clip).
- Activity 3: Think-Pair-Share- Teachers brainstorm with their colleagues and decide on 3 strategies that they could easily use in their own classrooms this year. Write them down on post-its' to share with their shoulder buddy (10 minutes).
- Materials- post-it notes, pens.

- **BREAK-** restroom and snack break (10 minutes).
- High-Yield Strategy 4: Homework and practice (Yields a 28-percentile gain).
- Handout will be provided in teacher binder for each strategy. (pg. 12).
- What the research says: Teachers should vary the amount of homework based on student grade level (less at the elementary level, more at the secondary level), keep parent involvement in homework to a minimum, state purpose, and, if assigned, should be debriefed.
- What it looks like in the classroom: Retell, recite, and review learning for the day at home, reflective journals, parents are informed of the goals and objectives, grade level teams plan together for homework distribution, teacher email, newsletters.
- Presenters will teach the strategy and then discuss the research behind the strategy. They will also give examples of what it can look like in the classroom (30 minutes).
- Watch a YouTube video for each strategy after the strategy is presented. https://youtu.be/9lQFbu8h8k4 (5 minutes per video clip).

- ♦ BRAIN BREAK- Yoga Fun!! <a href="https://youtu.be/9wOquKBBXV8">https://youtu.be/9wOquKBBXV8</a> (10 minutes). This can, of course, be used in your classroom with your students for a bit of fun and a break from learning when students get antsy.
- ❖ High-Yield Strategy 5: Nonlinguistic representations (Yields a 27-percentile gain)
- Handout will be provided in teacher binder for each strategy. (pg. 16)
- What the research says: Students should create graphic representations, models, mental pictures, drawings, pictographs, and participate in kinesthetic (hands-on) activities to assimilate knowledge.
- What it looks like in the classroom: Visual tools and manipulatives, problem-solution organizers, spider webs, diagrams, concept maps, drawings, charts, thinking maps, graphic organizers, sketch to stretch, storyboards, foldables, act out content, make physical models, etc.
- Presenters will teach the strategy and then discuss the research behind the strategy. They will also give examples of what it can look like in the classroom (30 minutes).
- Watch a YouTube video for each strategy after the strategy is presented. https://youtu.be/9lQFbu8h8k4 (5 minutes per video clip).

- Activity 5: Create a 3-column foldable with the three High-Yield strategies learned today. In column 1 list the strategy, column 2 add what the research says, and column 3 types of activities that you can do to reinforce the strategy in your classroom. Each table goes to the next to share until all tables have shared with a different group of participants (30 minutes).
- Materials- Plain white paper to fold into 3 columns, assortment of markers.
- LUNCH BREAK (1 hour) lunch provided by the SAC Committee and cafeteria.

  Menu: Subway sandwiches, chips, pickle, and cookies for dessert. Drink- Iced Tea,

  Water, Soft drinks.
- High-Yield Strategy 6: Cooperative learning (Yields a 23-percentile gain).
- Handout will be provided in teacher binder for each strategy. (pg. 16)
- What the research says: Teachers should limit use of ability groups, keep groups small, apply strategy consistently and systematically but not overuse. Assign roles and responsibilities in groups.
- What it looks like in the classroom: Integrate content and language through group engagement, reader's theatre, pass the pencil, circle of friends, cube it, radio reading, shared reading, and writing, plays, science projects, debates, jigsaw, group reports, choral reading, affinity diagrams, Students tackle TAKS word problems in groups and explain their answers, etc.

- Presenters will teach the strategy and then discuss the research behind the strategy. They will also give examples of what it can look like in the classroom (30 minutes).
- Watch a YouTube video for each strategy after the strategy is presented. https://youtu.be/91QFbu8h8k4 (5 minutes per video clip).
- Activity 6: Jigsaw- divide participants into groups and have them read a section of a larger article that they will "teach" to the whole group. Each group has a leader and other assigned roles (40 minutes).
- Materials- Tags for role assignments, section of assigned article, hi-liters, post-it notes, pencils.
- ❖ Each teacher will produce a mini lesson incorporating one of the strategies learned during Day 2. Teachers will be given the last hour of today's session to begin brainstorming ideas with their teams for a unit topic and planning ideas for mini lessons to go in the unit plan. Each of the four teachers on the team will plan a mini lesson to contribute to the whole unit plan incorporating four of the nine High-Yield strategies for their team (60 minutes).

❖ Wrap- Up: Teachers will create a tweet using a # to share their biggest take away today in the "parking lot". Presenters will begin by reading some of the "tweets" tomorrow morning (10 minutes).

Housekeeping Items:

- Make sure all participants have signed in so that they may receive credit for the PD.
- Participants must attend all three days and do the follow-up activity to receive inservice credit (5 minutes).
- Return tomorrow at 8:30 a.m. for coffee and donuts. PD will begin promptly at 9:00 a.m.

Finish promptly at 3:00 p.m.

END OF DAY 2

Title: Marzano's Research-based Strategies for High-Yield Results

**Professional Development Plan for Elementary Teachers (third and fourth grades)** 

Day 3: Teachers arrive at 8:30 for coffee and muffins. Begin promptly at 9:00 a.m.

Presenters give a quick overview of Day 1 and share Power point for Day 3 schedule so that teachers are aware of what is taking place before moving on to the new material (5 minutes).

A Power point presentation will be used to display the daily schedule, learning goal, strategies, and activities for the day.

Materials provided on the tables for each activity: Paper, pens, pencils, post-its, scissors, markers, colored pencils.

- Learning Goal for Day 3: Participants will continue to broaden their understanding of research-based strategies. Teachers will demonstrate understanding by participating in creating a mini lesson contributing to their team's unit plan.
- Begin by reading tweets from the day before as a refresher (10 minutes).
- High-Yield Instructional Strategy 7: Setting objectives and providing feedback
  (Yields a 23- percentile gain.
- Handout will be provided in teacher binder for each strategy (pg. 18).

- What the research says: Teachers should create specific but flexible goals, allowing some student choice. Teacher feedback should be corrective, timely, and specific to a criterion.
- What it Looks Like in the Classroom: Articulating and displaying learning goals, KWL, contract learning goals, etc. Teacher can display objectives on the in-focus projector and follow-up on the mastery of the objective at the end of the lesson.
- Presenters will teach the strategy and then discuss the research behind the strategy. They will also give examples of what it can look like in the classroom (30 minutes).
- Watch a YouTube video for each strategy after the strategy is presented. https://youtu.be/9lQFbu8h8k4 (5 minutes per video clip).
- Activity 7: Creating learning goals- participants will create a learning goal for their mini-lesson using SMART as a guide. Share created learning goals and check against criteria (50 minutes).

#### Setting SMART goals that are:

- Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Relevant and Timebound
- Materials- A template for creating learning goals, chart paper, markers.

- BREAK- restroom and snack break (10 minutes).
- ❖ High-Yield Strategy 8: Generating and testing hypothesis (Yields a 23-percentile gain).
- Handout will be provided in teacher binder for each strategy. (pg. 16)
- What the research says: Students should generate, explain, test, and defend hypotheses using both inductive and deductive strategies through problem solving, history investigation, invention, experimental inquiry, and decision making.
- What it looks like in the classroom: Thinking processes, constructivist practices, investigate, explore, social construction of knowledge, use of inductive and deductive reasoning, questioning the author of a book, finding other ways to solve same math problem, etc.
- Presenters will teach the strategy and then discuss the research behind the strategy. They will also give examples of what it can look like in the classroom (30 minutes).
- Watch a YouTube video for each strategy after the strategy is presented. https://youtu.be/9lQFbu8h8k4 (5 minutes per video clip).
- Activity 8: Complete the picture- each teacher gets a sample of the start of a picture. The picture will say, complete the picture.... It is not a snowflake. Teachers will draw what ELSE it could be. Participants share in their groups what they drew. This is a

demonstration of an activity that could be done with their own students to build critical thinking (35 minutes).

- Materials- paper, pencils, markers, colored pencils.
- LUNCH BREAK- Teachers will have lunch on their own (1 hour 15 minutes).
- High-Yield Strategy 9: Questions, cues, and advance organizers (Yields a 22-percentile gain).
- Handout will be provided in teacher binder for each strategy. (pg. 20)
- What the research says: Teachers should use cues and questions that focus on what is important (rather than unusual), use ample wait time before accepting responses, eliciting inference and analysis. Advance organizers should focus on what is important and are more useful with information that is not well organized.
- What it looks like in the classroom: Graphic organizers, provide guiding questions before each lesson, think alouds, inferencing, predicting, drawing conclusions, skim chapters to identify key vocabulary, concepts, and skills, foldables, annotating the text, etc.
- Presenters will teach the strategy and then discuss the research behind the strategy. They will also give examples of what it can look like in the classroom (30 minutes).

• Watch a YouTube video for each strategy after the strategy is presented.

https://youtu.be/91QFbu8h8k4 (5 minutes per video clip).

- Activity 9: Each teacher will produce a mini lesson incorporating one of the strategies learned during the training. Teachers will be given the last part of today's session to work on the mini lesson with their teams. Each of the four teachers on the team will plan a mini lesson to contribute to the whole unit plan incorporating four of the nine High-Yield strategies for their team (50 minutes).
- Materials- Lesson plan template (pg. 21).
- Wrap- Up: Teachers will complete an evaluation for the trainers and the professional development learning (5 minutes).

Housekeeping Items:

- Make sure all participants have signed in so that they may receive credit for the
   PD.
- Participants must attend all three days and do the follow-up activity to receive inservice credit.

Finish promptly at 3:00 p.m.

END OF DAY

**Project Continuation and Follow-up Activities:** 

The project will continue after the Professional Development Training is finished for the remainder of the school year. The project has built-in coaching and mentoring, as well as peer observations and feedback with weekly Professional Learning Communities (PLC's) to share in a small group setting successes and weaknesses,

Below is a table that displays the timeline for the project from start to finish. It displays the task, who is responsible for the task and the timeframe in which the task must be completed.

# SELF-REFLECTION AND GOAL SETTING TOOL

Name	Date
1.	On a scale of 1 to 5, with 5 being the highest, rate your current knowledge and
	skills with differentiated instruction: 1 2 3 4 5
2.	On a scale of 1 to 5, with 5 being the highest, rate your learning as a result of the
	sessions and activities to-date: 1 2 3 4 5
3.	Personal Learning Goal for this Session:
4.	What is (are) your professional learning goal(s) between now and next workshop
	or coaching session?

# FORMATIVE SELF-ASSESSMENT TOOL

Nan	ne: Date:
Circle	your understanding of the following terms. Use the rating 1-5. 1 meaning the least
amoun	t of understanding and 5 meaning you have the greatest amount of understanding.
1.	Knowledge of flexible grouping. 1 2 3 4 5 2.
2.	Differentiation Strategies for Instruction 1 2 3 4 5 4.
3.	Planning and preparation 1 2 3 4 5
4.	Learning Differences 1 2 3 4 5
5.	Instructional Strategies 1 2 3 4 5
6.	Learning Environments 1 2 3 4 5
7.	Co-Teaching Skills 1 2 3 4 5
8.	Assessment 1 2 3 4 5
Overal	l average

Appendix B: The National Institute of Health (NIH) Office of Extramural Research Web-Based Training Certificate of Completion

The National Institutes of Health (NIH) Office of Extramural Research certifies that Nancy N Mason successfully completed the NIH Web-based training course "Protecting Human Research Participants".

Date of completion: 01/22/2017.

Certification Number: 2260320

# Appendix C: Teacher Questionnaire

lame	of Teacher Participant	Year's teaching				
irade	Level Taught	_				
lumb	er of students	_				
1.	How would you define differentiated instruction?					
2.	Do you differentiate your instruction to meet individual i	needs? Y or N				
3.	Do you use a form of grouping in your classroom? Y or N					
4.	Do you use flexible grouping? Y or N					
5.	How do you define Flexible Grouping?					
6.	Do you focus on any or all of Marzano's 10 standards fo	r effective classroom				
	instruction? Y or N					
7.	Do you use other methods or strategies in your classroom	n? Y or N				
8.	If you use grouping, do you utilize formative assessment	to form groups? Y or N				
9.	What forms of assessment do you use to differentiate you	ir instruction?				

10. Are your instructional strategies producing desired learning outcomes? Y or N

# Appendix D: Marzano's Standards for Effective Teaching

Standard 2: Learning Differences Lesson plans show evidence that the teacher uses understanding of individual differences and diverse cultures and communities to ensure inclusive learning environments that enable each learner to meet high standards.

0 Not Using	1Beginning	2 Developing	3 Applying	4 Innovating	
Standard 3: Leai	rning Environments	s Lesson plans sho	w evidence that t	he teacher works	
together to create	e an environment th	nat promotes perso	onal and collabora	tive learning, and	
.1		1	1 10	11	
that encourages s	social communicati	on and active eng	agement and self-	motivated learning	
0 Not Using	1Beginning	2 Developing	3 Applying	4 Innovating	
Standard 6: Asse	essment Lesson plan	ns show evidence	that the teacher un	nderstands and	
uses various met	hods of assessment	s to engage learne	ers in their own gr	owth and	
41					
development, to	monitor learner pro	ogress, and to guid	ie teacher and leaf	mer decision	
making					

0 Not Using	1Beginning	2 Developing	3 Applying	4 Innovating
Standard 7: Plani	ning for Instruction	n Lesson plans sho	ow evidence that the	ne teacher plans
instruction that su	pports every stude	ent in meeting indi	vidual learning go	als by drawing
unon knowledge (	of content areas, cu	ırriculum cross-d	isciplinary skills a	and pedagogy as
upon mio wieuge (	or content areas, et	arriculariti, cross d	ocipinary simis, c	ma peaugogy, us
well as knowledge	e of individual lear	rning needs.		
0 Not Using	1Beginning	2 Developing	3 Applying	4 Innovating
U NOT USING	1 Deginning	2 Developing	3 Applying	4 Innovating
Standard & Instru	uctional Strategies	Lesson plans sho	w evidence that th	e teacher
Standard 6. Instri	ictional strategies	Lesson plans sno	w evidence that th	c teacher
understands and u	ises a variety of ins	structional techniq	ues to encourage	learners to
	-	•		
	uses a variety of insulation	•		
develop a deeper	-	content areas and t		
develop a deeper	understanding of c	content areas and t		